BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
April 22, 2013
Council Chamber, 8 th Floor
CONVENE: 9:12 a.m.
PRESENT:

Councilmember Mike White, Chair
Cotmcilmember G. Riki Hokama, Vice-Chair
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa, Member (In 9:21 a.m.)
Councilmember Elle Cochran, Member
Councilmember Donald G. Couch, Jr., Member
Councilmember Stacy Crivello, Member
Councilmember Don S. Guzman, Member
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino, Member

EXCUSED:

Councilmember Robert Carroll, Member

STAFF:

Scott Kaneshina, Legislative Analyst
Michele Yoshimura, Legislative Analyst
Camille Sakamoto, Committee Secretary
Ella Alcon, Council Aide, Molokai Council Office (via telephone conference
bridge)
Denise Fernandez, Council Aide, Lanai Council Office (via telephone conference
bridge)
Dawn Lono, Council Aide, Hana Council Office (via telephone conference bridge)

ADMIN.:

Sananda K. Baz, Budget Director, Office of the Mayor
Danilo F. Agsalog, Director, Department of Finance
Scott K. Teruya, Administrator, Real Property Tax Division, Department of Finance
Marcy Martin, County Real Property Technical Officer, Real Property Tax
Division, Department of Finance
Jeffrey T. Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the Corporation
Counsel
Seated in the gallery:
Robin M. Arita-Chang, Account System Administrator, Accounts Division,
Department of Finance
Angelita R. De La Pena, Treasurer„ Treasury Division, Department of Finance
Jack Kulp, Accountant, Treasury Division, Department of Finance
Ortaeine Acidera, Accountant, Accounts Division, Department of Finance
Danielle Navarro, Accountant, Accounts Division, Department of Finance

OTHERS: Lisa Paulson, Executive Director, Maui Hotel and Lodging Association
Tara Owens, Coastal Hazards Specialist, University of Hawaii Sea Grant

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 22, 2013

Vic Henry
Peter A. Bagatelos
David Wong, General Manager, Marriott's Maui Ocean Club
Tanya Kealoha Schafer, Senior Administrative Assistant, Maniott's Maui Ocean
Club
Jocelyn Bouchard, CEO, Maui Humane Society
Jim Buika, Planner, Department of Planning
Dave Jorgensen, attorney for American Resort Development Association (ARDA)
Kalbert K. Young, Director, Department of Budget and Finance, State of Hawaii
Wesley Machida, Administrator, Employees' Retirement System of the State of
Hawaii
Terry! Vendl
Gwen Ohashi Hiraga
Two (2) additional unidentified attendees
PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
Eileen Chao, The Maui News

CHAIR WHITE: .. . (gavel). . . Good morning. The speaker and the Budget and Finance Committee
will please come to order. I'd like to first start by welcoming Riki Hokama the Committee
Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Welcome back from your NACo trip.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, this morning, we have Members Stacy Crivello -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --good morning--Elle Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --Don Guzman -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --and Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: And, excused this morning, are Gladys Baisa, Don Couch and Bob Carroll. Members,
as you know, this is our morning to get a presentation from the Employees' Retirement System
and the Healthcare Fund. But before that, we will get into public testimony. This morning, in
the front, we have Sandy Baz the Budget Director -MR. BAZ: Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: --Jeffrey Ueoka our Corp. Counsel Deputy; Scott Kaneshina, Camille Sakamoto and
Michele Yoshimura as our Staff Secretary and Analysts. So without objection, I will move
ahead with public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 13-100 and CC 13-124)

CHAIR WHITE: And our first testifier this morning is Lisa Paulson.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
MS. PAULSON: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. PAULSON: Good morning, Members of the Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
MS. PAULSON: I represent the Maui Hotel and Lodging Association, the legislative arm of the visitor
industry. Our membership includes 140 property and allied business members in Maui County,
all of whom have an interest in the visitor industry. Collectively, MHLA's membership employs
over 20,000 local residents. On behalf of the Maui Hotel and Lodging Association, I am here to
ask that you not increase the Real Property Tax rate for the Hotel/Resort and Time Share
classifications. I also respectively request that if rates do need to be raised that the proposed
category increases be more fairly distributed across all classifications. I have attached two charts
to my testimony: a historical Real Property Tax rate increase by category and comparative
charts of property tax valuations versus the taxation amounts brought in by each category. If you
look at the first chart, in the past ten years, the Hotel/Resort category largest rate increase was
8 percent just two fiscal budgets ago. Now, for Fiscal Year 2014, the proposed rate increase is
12 percent. The second chart shows the difference between property valuations by category and
the overall contribution per category. The Hotel/Resort category, while not the largest in
property valuations, carries the heaviest burden in overall contributions to Real Property Tax.
The same can be seen for the Time Share classification. Their last large percentage increase was
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just seen last fiscal year with a 7 percent increase. For Fiscal Year 2014, the proposed rate
increase is 12.9 percent. Their classification also shows a disparity between their classification
valuation comparative to overall contributions to Real Property Taxes. The increase in property
valuations for Fiscal Year 2014 alone will generate over $6 million at our current rates. The cost
of doing business and the tax rates in Hawaii are increasingly making it more difficult to be
competitive and for businesses to be profitable. Continuously increasing the Real Property Tax
fees will only diminish our properties' ability to compete in a price-sensitive resort destination
market. This could cause us to lose momentum in the significant gains in visitor arrivals and
spending experienced over the last three years. We need to ensure the continued success of our
industry for the County's economy to be sustainable.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. PAULSON: Thank you for this opportunity to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Paulson. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I appreciate your testimony this morning, and I am
very open to your request before the Committee. But are you just as comfortable if I agree to a
lower revenue amount that you're willing to get a lower budgetary consideration for the Visitors
Bureau funding?
MS. PAULSON: No, because that money does come in from the State to help us support the marketing.
And, again, if we don't market our island, we will lose the momentum. So I would respectively
ask that you would keep the funding for the Maui Visitor Bureau at its current level...actually, at
its proposed level in the 2014 Budget.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you want me to reduce revenue, but the keep the expenses?
MS. PAULSON: Actually, at the current valuations, our revenue would increase, and Real Property
Taxes at our current rates at $6 million for this year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I got contracts I have to consider paying, too, so; but thank you very
much for your presence this morning.
MS. PAULSON: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much,
Ms. Paulson.
MS. PAULSON: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Tara Owens.
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MS. OWENS: Hello. Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. OWENS: My name is Tara Owens. I'm with the University of Hawaii Sea Grant College
Program. And I am coming here today, completely out of context. Most of you know, I won't
be addressing anything related to taxes. Just, you know, keeping you guys on your toes a little
bit. This is an item related to the Planning Department budget, actually. Sea Grant is a grantee
of the Planning Department. And it would've been better context had we been here that day, but
circumstances didn't allow that. So please accept my testimony today, during budget season,
just to highlight the successful partnership between Sea Grant and the County of Maui, in
particular, the Planning Department and to thank you guys for your role in that continued
support. Just as a quick history, this partnership was actually established 16 years ago, it's been
in place. And I've been here for the past three years in this role to provide specialized expertise
of coastal processes and hazards for planning and decision making. And I've provided testimony
by e-mail if you need to reference this later, and I'm just gonna highlight some of the most
important aspects of that. Over the time, the 16-year program, there've been many notable
accomplishments with a well-known example being the Maui Erosion Hazard Atlas and the
associated Shoreline Setback Rules. That went into place in 2003 and are still widely regarded
throughout the state as the model for the state. And I would.. .I'm pleased to report that over the
next two years, Maui is, again, in a position to be forging ground in the State of Hawaii.
Through our partnering efforts, Maui County has recently been awarded 178,000 from the
NOAA Coastal Storms Program. And we will be leading a two-year planning process to.. .well,
it will result in what we're calling, Post-Disaster Reconstruction Guidelines and Protocols for
Conservation of Coastal Resources and Protection of Coastal Communities. So this is a
pre-disaster planning effort. And Maui's being observed and encouraged by NOAA, FEMA and
many of our colleagues in the greater planning community to kind of set the bar high for the
State of Hawaii. So that's just one example of what this partnership provides. Just some other
key benefits. Again, the program was created to provide specialized expertise in coastal hazards,
two planners on a daily basis. So the specialist in this position, which is me in this case, provides
a wide range of technical support, project review, stakeholder coordination on behalf of planners.
And with only a few designated shoreline planners, it's very important because it gives me the
flexibility to have daily interactions with consultants, planners, developers, volunteer groups and
all kinds of other public groups.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. OWENS: Thank you. Enormous leveraging of funds, Maui County Planning Department supports
a majority of the salary, but U.H. Sea Grant provides also salary, fringe, travel funds and
technological requirements. We provide tons of outreach; Sea Grant is known nationally for this.
And access to a lot of other resources within the state and across the nation, particularly in
coordination with the State. I have colleagues who work in other agencies like DLNR, OCCL;
and I think the planners would tell you that we've benefitted from that increased communication
and coordination. So the benefits are far reaching and probably more so than we can easily
-5-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 22, 2013

measure. And I thank you today for hearing my testimony. And I'm here to answer any
questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Owens. Just for the record, you shouldn't feel uncomfortable coming
today, because this is -MS. OWENS: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --it's open season on anything on the budget whether it's taxes or revenues or
expenses. So...
MS. OWENS: I appreciate that.
CHAIR WHIIE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none.. .before we go any further, I'd
like to recognize the presence of Gladys Baisa our Council Chair. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier will be Vic Henry.
MR. HENRY: Aloha, Members of the Committee, Mr. Chairman. My name is Vic Henry, and I serve
as the Treasurer of the Ocean Resorts Villas Association at the Westin Kaanapali Ocean Resort.
I flew out last night from Dallas just to provide testimony for today's hearing. You may recall I
also testified 10 days ago with the West Maui public hearing in opposition to the proposed tax
rate increase on time shares. I'll try to keep my testimony brief, because I've got a plane to catch
back home this afternoon. My owners already pay a higher rate of Real Property Taxes than any
property owners in Maui. Our taxes have gone up 95 percent since Maui began singling out time
shares for real property taxation back in 2005. The owner of a week in my property pays almost
$500 in property taxes every year just for one ownership week. As an owner of a weekend resort
I pay that amount of property tax for my one week, but I also have to pay TAT tax to use my
own property. I'm also required to pay GET. We, as owners, pay for housekeeping,
maintenance, landscaping, clerical, office, front desk and special events projects, all of which
provide hundreds of good jobs and benefits for Maui families. In addition to paying for regular
operations, our owners are spending approximately $30 million in the next couple of years to
provide capital improvements and renovations and maintenance. Again, these funds go directly
to Maui businessmen, businesswomen and workers. In addition to the jobs and the long-term
investments we're making in Maui, we strongly support other Maui businesses. Based on the
Maui County 2006 report which is entitled, Summary Analysis of Economic and Social Impacts
on Maui County from Time Share Conversions, Final Report, time share owners like me and my
fellow Westin owners are more likely than other visitors to Maui to support cultural events; are
more likely than any other visitors to Maui to participate in excursions, boat trips, whale watches
and other tourist businesses; and are more likely than any other visitors to Maui to shop at local
Maui establishments rather than hotel or resort shops. Despite this clear, consistent and strong
support for Maui families, workers and businesses, we feel we are being singled out by the
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County to pay a disproportionately high tax as time share owners. No other county in Hawaii
assesses time shares at rates above those charged for hotels. We are treated by the County tax
policy as unwanted, unwelcomed enemies rather than partners in the Maui economy. We would
like to understand why our property tax rate is 69 percent higher than the Hotel property tax rate.
We would like to understand why our proposed tax rate is 2 1/2 times the Commercial property tax
rate. We would like to understand why a time share property value is just 2 percent of Maui's
total property valuation, yet we pay 5 percent of Maui's property taxes. The Mayor's plan is a
continuation of an unbalanced approach of treating time share owners unfairly for purposes of
property taxation. I would like to be very clear, today, we are not asking the Council to just
reject the Mayor's proposed increase. We're advocating placing time shares back into the Hotel
and Resort rate category. We think this is supported by the law and would end an unsustainable
and discriminatory practice of targeting non-resident owners.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. HENRY: This change could be made in a revenue neutral manner by simply allocating small
increases in other categories. Spreading the tax burden in a fair fashion is better for all members
of the Maui community on a long-term basis. I urge you to vote against this or any other
proposed increase in Time Share resort category taxation and put Time Shares back where it
belongs in the Hotel and Resort category. Thank you very much for letting me testify today.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Henry. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much and have a safe trip home. Our next testifier is Peter Bagalatelos [sic] ...or Bagatelos.
And after Mr. Bagatelos, we'll go check on the districts.
MR. BAGATELOS: Mr. Chairman and Members, my name is Peter Bagatelos, and I thank you for
letting me testify. I, too, like Vic Henry, came out of my way from San Francisco last week to
testify before your group at the hearing on Wednesday. And, at that hearing, I advised you that
my wife and I are time share owners at both Kaanapali Ocean Resorts South and North, that I'm
a member of the Kaanapali North Board of Directors, that our time share properties provide very
valuable social welfare charitable and community benefits that benefit Maui. We object to being
the most highly taxed category on the island; we seek parity, as Vic Henry just pointed out, by
being placed at least in the Hotel category, again, as we were some five years ago; and we would
like to receive answers to questions that I submitted last week in writing and then resubmitting
again today with my written testimony. I think you all have copies. Today I came, again, out of
my way from San Francisco by flying in yesterday and I'm returning this afternoon. It's a very
long and tedious flight to come here and speak for about three minutes. And you might ask
yourself, well, why would I do this? Why do I make this grand effort to be here to testify before
you? And the answer is, because it's important, it's really important, it's important to all of us.
It's important because as owners of real property in Maui, we feel we're being asked to shoulder
a very high, unreasonably high, share of the tax burden. We may not be permanent residents and
voters, but we are owners. And we have an investment here, we have a vested interest, we are
interested in the welfare of the island. We're not like hotel guests who come and go and may
never come again, we have a vested interest. We don't feel that it's appropriate to place the
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heaviest burden on us. It's important because you are our governmental representatives and you
have a duty to fairly represent all of your constituencies on the island, and we are one of those
constituencies. My wife and I, as well as other time share owners, request that we not be singled
out for disparate treatment, but rather be treated with the same fair consideration as are others.
It's important because we feel compelled to encourage your Council to consider other reasonable
options. We have looked carefully at the budget numbers ourselves and found that there are
different approaches, as Vic Henry mentioned. One approach, for example, would be to put the
Time Share category back in with the Hotel category and then to impose a approximately
14 percent increase on all categories across the board. If you did this, you would balance your
budget, you would also end up spreading the burden of the tax increases across the different
categories in a fair and equitable way. Remember, if you do 14 percent on a lower category rate,
it's not the same number of dollars as on a higher category rate, so it is spread in a
disproportionate manner, but fairly.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. BAGATELOS: It's also important because we want to understand why we're being singled out to
pay the highest taxes. What are the reasons? Like you, I represent a constituency that wants
answers. I'm a member of the KORN Board of Directors. Our 28,000 owners ask, why we're
paying the highest rate and getting the highest tax increase. I can't give them answers. I need to
look to you for answers in order to answer our constituency. And that's why we'd like to ask
you to answer and address the questions that have been posed which are in my submission. I
won't read them here in the interest of time. But at the end of my testimony, I would appreciate
it if you would at least provide some indication on that. So to summarize, I'm asking for two
important things from you. Number one, that you reset the Time Share rate to the same level as
Hotels. Recognizing -MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MR. BAGATELOS: --that time shares involve owners and not just renters. And if that rate is not
reduced as requested, that you provide an oral or written explanation of the reasons why time
shares are being taxed so high and unfairly high at a such a disparate rate of $17.50. Thank you,
appreciate it. I'll answer any questions you might have.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions for the testifier? You've brought up some very good
points, and I know all of us are giving some very serious thought to what we do with tax rates
and our revenue picture and our expense picture as we get into our final week of the budget. So
thank you for coming and thank you for going so far out of your way to...
MR. BAGATELOS: Thank you. I know you have a herculean job here, and we're trying to help you
solve your challenges.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Okay, we'll go to the district of Hana. Dawn, you have any testifiers?
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MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair, the Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. We'll go to Denise on Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office, and there is
no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll go to Molokai. Ella?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much, ladies. Please stand by. Our next testifier in the
Chamber is David Wong.
MR. WONG: Aloha and good morning, Council Chair, Council members. My name is David Wong.
I'm the General Manager of Marriott's Maui Ocean Club. On behalf of 27,000 owners and
350 employees who live and vote in Maui County, I come here today and testify that we oppose
any property tax increase for Time Share. As already, time share pays more than its fair share.
The Mayor says his budget brings equity; and, in certain categories, he does try to do a rate kind
of parity type of thing. But, in Mayor's Proposed Budget, again, time share pays the highest
rate; it has the highest increase; and it's, again, you know, this is not the first time I'm testifying
in front of this Committee. You know, in speaking with the Administration, there really
is.. .there's no basis of coming up with this rate. It really is just, to kind of paraphrase some of
the conversations we had, you know, it's the rate that they think that the industry can bear or that
the owners can bear. You know, originally when this whole Hotel and Time Share split came, it
was because there was an anger against time share, that feeling that there was.. .they were
making too much money or they had too much, you know, they were too bothersome on the
street. But, again, if you look back at 2008 to 2010, which hospitality industry filled the
airplanes? At my resort, we were 98 percent occupancy during that time. Hotels were running
60, 70 percent. 98 percent occupancy means my people had work. That work is equal to the
wages that went back into the community You know, other people are gonna testify all the
numbers, the 200 percents the 25, I mean all these increases to show the inequality of what's
going on. But at the end of the day, our industry really does provide a great part of what happens
here on the islands. And by continuously doing this type of increase, you're gonna...as the
General Manager, you're gonna force me to look at my budget; and the only way I can balance
my budget, I going have to reduce the number of employees I have. And that, again, is the
people who vote for you, that's people who make this island work. So just do the right thing,
look at the tax structure, make sure it all makes sense; and that's what we ask for. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Wong. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Wong, for being here. You said,
350-plus employees you have employed at the Marriott?
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MR. WONG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What was your occupancy over the last year?
MR. WONG: 98 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 98 percent. And even in the downturn when we had.. .was
running about what?
MR. WONG: It's always 98 percent. The 2 percent represents what we take out for maintenance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WONG: I can tell you in 2027, my occupancy will be 98 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 98 percent, okay. My other question to you is this, do you feel the
same as the other testifiers if we put you in the Hotel category, would you guys think it would be
fair that way than being your own category in its respect?
MR. WONG: 100 percent. I mean we want to pay, my owners as well as our industry, wants to pay our
fair share. We've never said that we didn't want to pay our fair share. And by doing that, we
would be in the category that really does do the same type of business: we put people in rooms,
we clean their rooms, we feed them, we do exactly the same thing as hotel. I came out of
22 years of running hotels. It's the same business. There's, you know, it's just a different way
of who owns it, that's all.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Yeah, let me ask you this question since you said it's the
same way. Don't you guys provide, in your rooms, kitchenettes and stuff that people can
provide their own or make their own meals for their... so that's why more people attracted to
that, especially families, 'cause it's easier to take care of a larger family group than it is in a
hotel, isn't that one of the attractions for you folks?
MR. WONG: Yes, and people will say the challenge with time share hurts the restaurants because
people can cook in their rooms.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WONG: But, you know, all you have to do is go to Costco. Who is in Costco, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I...
MR. WONG: The majority of our owners. And those people in Costco, again, you know, Costco's
another factor of our economy over here. They gotta eat; they're gonna buy food someplace.
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You know, at the end of the day, we have kitchens; but the reality is, if you come to Hawaii for a
week's vacation, how many times are you really gonna cook in your kitchen? You came here to
relax. So it is a facet, it what makes us unique; but, again, it still contributes to the economy of
the County.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And my final question, Mr. Chair. At the end of the day or the
end of the week when these people leave, do not your employees benefit because they leave
behind whatever unused cereal and all kinds of stuff that they don't use, they give to the
employees and the employees, most of the time, are able to take it home? As a small fringe
benefit, but it is a little help. Doesn't that happen a lot?
MR. WONG: It's a benefit to the employees. But, actually, it's a benefit to the community, because we
donated almost 14,000 pounds of food.. .well, the owners who came here as part of -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. WONG: --our time share, donated 14,000 pounds of food to the Food Bank. And the truck has to
come to our property every week 'cause we have so much food that's left over from them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that's great. Thank you very much. Thank you for that
clarification so that the public and ourselves have a better understanding what your industry's
like. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Mr. Chair. And thank you for being here.
And, yes, I think I've heard you before. I just wanted you to know that I for one am listening
very carefully to the testimony. I'm really glad you folks are here today. And we'll pay very
close attention to how we can deal with this issue. I would like to see fairness in our rate
structure. Thank you.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Mr. Wong, nice to see you.
So just backing up on your 350-plus employees now. Do you recall what the employee count
was when it was a hotel?
MR. WONG: You know, it was a different business. We had, as a hotel, we have banquet facilities, and
we no longer have that type of business.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. I just wanted a figure, if you had it off the top of your head.
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MR. WONG: We probably had about 500 employees -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. WONG: --but the difference -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MR. WONG: --the difference is -CHAIR WHITE: No, this is not a debate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. WONG: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just needed the number. Thank you -MR. WONG: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mr. Wong. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions for the testifier? Thank you very much,
Mr. Wong.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And you know, as a hotel guy, I can understand your angst and your discomfort.
And...anyway, that's all I'm gonna say at this point.
MR. WONG: Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Tanya Schafer.
MS. SCHAFER: Aloha. My name is Tanya Kealoha Schafer. I am here today to let you know that as a
Maui resident, I am strongly opposed to any increase in the Real Property Tax for Time Share in
Maui. I was raised in Maui, and I currently own a home in Wailuku. I have been working at
Marriott's Maui Ocean Club for over 11 years. After the event of September 11 th , I lost my job
at a retail company, and I was fortunate enough to find a position with Marriott's Maui Ocean
Club, because they were still hiring. In that eleven years, the occupancy has not gone down
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below 90 percent. All other businesses had stopped hiring. At my resort alone, there are actually
over 450 jobs. We have a sales division that adds to the 350 that David was talking about. We
average 96 percent or 98 percent year round. We don't have to cut hours during the slow season
because we don't have one. As an employee at Marriott's Maui Ocean Club, I see guests
treating our resort like their home. They bring their families and their friends to vacation with
them. Not only do they support my job, they also support many local vendors and businesses.
They shop at local stores and patronize the restaurants. We do have kitchens, but they stay
longer and they don't like to cook every night. So the kitchens are helpful, especially with small
children; but they stay two, three, four weeks sometimes. We also contribute a great deal to the
local community. As David said, we contributed over 14,000 pounds of food to the Maui Food
Bank. Over $64,000, over the last year, to other community organizations including the Charity
Walk, the Children's Miracle Network, and the Maui United Way. We do this with the support
of our owners. They do feel that this is their home, and they contribute a great deal to our
efforts. Time share owners are stable visitors that have developed a strong appreciation and
bond with Maui. I believe that we should be encouraging them to return rather than making it
more expensive and difficult to vacation here. It is a sustainable industry, because they come
back again year after year. And I hope you agree that it's important to protect our owners from
further tax increases; and, in doing so, protect the livelihood of many local residents. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Tanya. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. And our next testifier is Jocelyn Bouchard.
MS. BOUCHARD: Aloha -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. BOUCHARD: --and good morning, Budget Chair White and Committee Members. My name is
Jocelyn Bouchard, and I am honored and privileged to be the CEO for the Maui Humane
Society. Thank you for this opportunity to provide testimony on the County budget process. On
behalf of Maui Humane Society, I'm fervently requesting that you maintain the proposed budget
amount for Maui Humane Society. The Maui Humane Society and County of Maui have been
partners in animal management for 60 years, and our current contractual relationship has been in
place for over 24 years. Maui Humane Society has been and remains the only animal welfare
organization capable of providing all the programs and services for the animal management
program. We have the only facility on the island capable of handling the County-mandated
sheltering requirements for this program. Since our first budget cuts in Fiscal Year '10, we have
spent approximately $11/2 million of private donations and investment income covering the cost
of programs and services that we are contractually obligated to perform by and on behalf of the
County. In addition, we have had to cut programs and services for our community. This has
resulted in frustration for us, the community and our donors. It has impacted our ability to fulfill
our mission and provide adequate protection for the animals. It has been a long and difficult four
years. Today, we simply ask that you maintain the proposed budget for Maui Humane Society.
This will bring us back to funding levels for Fiscal Year '09, five years ago. It will not restore
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funding as needed to run even the mandated programs and services Maui Humane Society
provides on behalf of the County let alone the entirety of programs and services we are
contractually obligated to provide. It will not allow us to give salary increases to staff members
who, in many cases, are now far below the national average wages for their position. We urge
the Council to not only maintain this level of funding, but not to erode it further funding new or
expanding services out of the Animal Management line item. We have to ensure that the safety
net for the animals and the mandated programs for our community are funded and in place. And
our donors deserve to have their funding used to enhance those programs and services, helping
us to save lives and chip away at the fundamental issues leading to the irresponsible pet
ownership and overpopulation issues that create the need for the programs and services the
County provides. Our existing partnership works, and should be one both the County and Maui
Humane Society are proud of. I believe the Grants Management and Department of Housing and
Human Concerns would tell you we are good partners, responsive, transparent -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. BOUCHARD: --dedicated and experienced. We care deeply and are passionate about our
programs and services. We're connected at a state level, members of a state group of similar
service providers, part of an MOU with State Civil Defense for Disaster Services, were
connected on a national level. As CEO, I'm certified as an Animal Welfare Administrator and a
Hawaii State Representative on a National Companion Animal Advisory Council. Our Field
Operations Department has over 50 years combined experience, and the Director has the highest
level of accreditation currently available. These are just some of the attributes we currently bring
and will continue to bring to our partnership with you. Again, we ask that you maintain the
proposed budget for MHS. Thank you for your past support and opportunity to provide this
testimony.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Bouchard. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MS. BOUCHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Jim...I always have a hard time with your last name. Why can't it
be, White?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Byu-ka.
CHAIR WHITE: Byu-ka or Bu-wee-ka?
MR. BUIKA: It's either one or the other. If we use the Queen's English, right, the rule is, two vowels
together, the first is long, the second is silent. So, Byu-ka, as how I grew up. But if I go into the
local Foodland here it's, thank you, Mr. Bu-wee-ka, you saved $7.42 on your bill. So -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) . . .
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BUIKA: --I accept either and go more and more by Bu-wee-ka, Jim Buika. So thank you,
Chairman White and Council members. My name is Jim Bu-wee-ka or Byu-ka. I'm a resident
of Wailuku, and I've been in the Planning Department for six years as the Lead Shoreline
Planner. I'm taking vacation time this morning, with permission from my Planning Director, in
support of Ms. Tara Owens, our U.H. Sea Grant person, who works in the Planning Department;
and we support her at about 80 percent. It's her.. .going on her fourth year. And it is in the
budget. And the only reason I'm here is awareness building for the Council members. Because,
as you know, rarely do shoreline projects come before you. The authority for the Special
Management Area and the Shoreline Setback Variance is the Maui Planning Commission, the
Molokai Planning Commission, Lanai Planning Commission; so you don't see these here. And
Ms. Tara Owens supports streamline permit processing along the shoreline. And it is in a very
complex environment. What happens is, the County has authority up to the highest wash of the
waves. Then we look at the ocean there, out in the water, that jurisdiction turns into the State
and the Feds. So Tara works with...so these permits involve Corps of Engineers, Department of
Health, Environmental Protection Agency, NOAA Fisheries, Fish and Wildlife, DLNR. So Tam
works with all those Honolulu organizations to streamline these projects. It's important because
we're getting more and more of them. We're seeing critical facilities threatened by coastal
erosion, roads--West side, right?--more and more seawalls, et cetera, and condos on the West
side are starting to be threatened by coastal erosion. So it's a complex environment, and Tara
supports the streamlining, this permitting. Without her, I wouldn't get other permits out and I
wouldn't understand this as well. She's a coastal geologist, she looks at all the technical part of
the shoreline, she does site visits for us, right now she's concluding her third professorship,
instructorship, at U.H. Maui College in oceanography. So she's teaching the next generation;
that's all on her own time. So she's a critical asset to the Planning Department. Not only that,
she's a critical asset to the Parks and Rec Department; most of our parks are beach parks. She
helps them, Department of Environmental Management with the wastewater treatment plant,
Lahaina Force Main, other projects, and Public Works. So, as you can see, she's a valuable
asset. She has been supported by the Council in the Planning budget, and I thank you -.

MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. BUIKA: --for your continued support. And just one other real quick topic. I'd like to thank the
Council for support to Hawaii Youth High School Athletics, particularly Councilmember
Victorino. I know, besides baseball, he supports soccer, he supports the Victorino Ohana Track
and Field Competition. They invite the top schools from California. They put together a nice,
beautiful 12-page brochure that highlights all the kids' accomplishments and everything. And
they go so far to spend the funds. Every single.. .all the kids get beautiful bronze, silver, gold
medals to go home with. So it's like a.. .it's a huge recognition above and beyond. And I
appreciate that. And, just for the record, I want to note that this year, my daughter,
Pelemarie Buika is in the triple jump at 36'8", so she'll be in the record book --
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MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MR. BUIKA: --for quite a while. Thank you very much, Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. BUIKA: Any questions on Tara now?
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions for the testifier, after that paid political announcement?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) . . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
MR. BUIKA: Mahalo, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And the last person to testify...or to sign up to testify in the Chambers is
Dave Jorgensen. So if there's anyone else who would like to testify this morning, please sign up
in the lobby.
MR. JORGENSEN: Aloha and good morning, Chairman White and Members of the Budget and
Finance Committee.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. JORGENSEN: My name's Dave Jorgensen, and I'm an attorney in Wailuku. As you may recall
from when I testified in Lahaina, I represent the American Resort Development Association or
ARDA. As you may also recall, ARDA strongly opposes the Real Property Tax increase
proposed by Mayor Arakawa. You have heard me before so I'll be brief. As Council
Chair Baisa said in her Viewpoint in yesterday's Maui News, the Real Property Tax system must
be fair and equitable. However, for several years now, the system as applied to time share
owners has been anything but fair and equitable. For example, there's no reasonable or rational
basis for applying a higher tax rate to time shares than is applied to hotels, and especially not a
rate that's over $7 higher. ARDA and other industry representatives have previously provided
you all with a lot of information, data and arguments against the proposed increased and against
the continued disparity in the tax rates. And we are available to meet with any of you who still
have questions whenever it's convenient for you. The bottom line, however, is that targeting one
group of taxpayers, especially a group that does not have a voice at the polls for
disproportionately high tax rate, is unfair and discriminatory. And continuing, let alone
increasing, the disparity between the Time Share rate and other rates in the County without any
reasonable justification is arbitrary and capricious. And just to be clear, no reasonable
justification has ever been provided. We ask that you reject the increase in the Time Share tax
rate that has been proposed and go further and work to reduce the disparity between that rate and
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the other rates in the County of Maui. Thank you very much for your continued attention to this
important matter.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Jorgensen. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Dave.
MR. JORGENSEN: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just a quick question. How many time share entities do we have
here in the County of Maui? And, if you do know that, do you also know whether the number
compares to the hotels and resorts?
MR. JORGENSEN: Actually, I'm not sure the total number of time share entities.
CHAIR WHITE: We have that number of time share units.
MR. JORGENSEN: We will certainly provide that to you.
CHAIR WHITE: But it's a little difficult to compare to the hotels, because the hotels, roughly 37 hotel
properties -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thirty-seven hotel properties.
CHAIR WHITE: --and they're counted as one unit. But in the Hotel/Resort category, we have all the
condos that are used for visitor rentals as well. So the total count is somewhere in the
neighborhood of 10,000. So it's.. .we have some of the numbers.
MR. JORGENSEN: And I apologize I don't have that information.
CHAIR WHITE: That's a good question that you can pose to Mr. Teruya when he makes the Real
Property Tax Presentation this afternoon. So...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Thanks, Dave.
MR. JORGENSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Jorgensen.
MR. JORGENSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Jorgensen was the last testifier in the Chambers. So if there's anyone else that
would like to testify, please make it known to the Chair. Seeing none, we'll move to Hana and
check with Dawn.
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MS. LONO: Chair, I have no one waiting to testify in the Hana Office.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Denise, is there anyone on Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And, Ella, any testifiers on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, ladies. One last call for testifiers in the Chamber. Seeing none, without
objection, Members, I'd like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
CHAIR WHITE: And, as I mentioned earlier, we have a presentation, and you all should have received
your copy. And since it's only about 60 pages, you probably shouldn't need more than about ten
minutes to get through it. I'm just joking. But we will take a ten-minute recess to allow you
time to take a brief run through it, and then we'll start up with the next presentation. Thank you
all very much. And we'll be back.. .let's make it 10:10 we will reconvene. Recess.
.(gavel). . .

RECESS:

9:58 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:20 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance meeting will come back to order.
EMPLOYER UNION TRUST FUND AND UNFUNDED LIABILITY REVIEW
CHAIR WHITE: And we will proceed with the review of the Employees' Retirement System of the
State of Hawaii, and the Employer Union Trust Fund and our unfunded liabilities issues. So with
that--I don't know whether you two gentlemen have decided who's gonna go first—but we have
with us this morning, Kalbert Young, the Director of the Department of Budget and Finance, the
State of Hawaii and Wes Machida, the Administrator of the Employees' Retirement System.
MR. YOUNG: Good morning, Chair; good morning, Members. It's really a tossup, but since we'll start
left to right.., or my left to my right, I'll go first. I'll do the presentation for update on the
Employer Union Trust Fund and the related Unfunded Liability Review. That's the packet
presentation that I believe you handed out. It looks like this with the State of Hawaii seal on the
front. I'm not a trustee on the Employer Union Trust Fund or affiliated with the EUTF, except
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that the EUTF is administratively attached to the Department of Budget and Finance. Currently,
the EUTF does not have a executive director. There's an interim executive director so I'll be
doing this presentation for Ms. Sandra Yahiro, she's the Interim Executive Director. To start, all
the slides that I'm gonna be talking about are taken from two published reports that are already
on the EUTF website. First is the 2011 Valuation Report which was through June 30, 2012
published on July or sometime thereafter of 2012, and it relates to the previous valuation for the
previous fiscal year; and also the annual report for the EUTF through 2012 which was recently
published, I think, in March of 2013. Again, they're both on the EUTF website; and for the
viewers at home, it's eutflawaii.govireports. We'll start on the third slide which is, in terms of
the liability growth, this slide, I wanted to explain where the present value of the EUTF system,
again, through July 2011 versus the last report which was in July of 2009. Now, according to
GASB rules, the State does this valuation every two years.. .or the EUTF does the valuation
every two years. Now, the total liability of the EUTF is somewhere between 11 billion and
18 billion dollars. And the reason why the range is so large is because it largely depends on the
funding intentions for the employers. And, in the EUTF, all governmental employers can decide
their funding intentions. So, for example, the County of Maui has previously stated that its
funding intention is to fund 100 percent of its annual required contributions towards the
unfunded liability as opposed to the State of Hawaii which has previously stated that its intention
is to not prefund its portion of the liability. When you don't prefund, you have a lower discount
rate. Meaning that your total liability reduced to the present value dollar has a lower discount
value. So your overall liability in the...your current liability will be larger; versus if your
intentions are to prefimd, you can avail yourself of a higher discount rate which means that if you
discount to the present value, your total liability or current liability would be less. I'll draw your
attention to the ARC line, in the first block, which shows that on June 30, 2011, the ARC for the
system at 5 percent was about 1.3 billion; that's for the entire system. So for all employers, the
State of Hawaii and the counties, what that means is that at 5 percent or assuming a higher
discount rate, the system would be 1.3 billion is the annual, required contribution, ARC; versus if
you fast forward two years to July 1, 2011, if the ARC was at a 5 percent discount rate, the ARC
would be 1,128,000,000 at 5 percent or 1,323,000,000 at 4 percent. So this gives you an
indication about the difference between the overall discount rates, and it largely depends, again,
on the prefunding intentions. The box on the bottom shows what it would be if your
100 percent.. .if your prefunding intentions was to 100 percent prefund, the ARC in 2013
actually goes down to 894 million. So you can see that it's roughly about 400 to 500 million
dollars different in one year if all the employers were committed to 100 percent prefunding.
That's a significant challenge over a very large liability and why the range for the total liability
of the EUTF is so large. Slide 4 just recaps what I've discussed with you folks in previous years,
but I know there's some new Members on the Council from the last time that I was here, so I'll
just quickly go over them. Unfunded liability.. .well we'll start from the.. .the EUTF provides
health benefit coverage for active employees of all governmental employees in the State of
Hawaii. So County of Maui employees, the State of Hawaii employees, County of Kauai, City
and County of Honolulu, all governmental employees are in the EUTF system. And each
governmental employer, the County of Maui, pays for its active employees and its retirees, into
the EUTF system. In 2007, Government Accounting Standards Board, or GASB for short, G-AS-B, issued Statement 45 which essentially required governmental employers to account for and
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report long-term liabilities of benefits. And this is commonly referred to as OPEB, or O-P-E-B,
Other Pension...0ther--I'm sorry--Other Post-Employment Benefits other than pensions. And in
the State of Hawaii, that's health benefits. In calculating the unfunded liability or the liability for
the EUTF, there's certain actuarial assumptions that would go into the calculation. So, for
instance, life expectancy, growth in payroll, funding commitments of all the employers, the
premium cost and the growth in potential premium cost. And all of these are amortized over 30
years to get to the annual required contribution. So it's the think of it as the equivalent of a
mortgage. You have this large liability out there and you have 30 years to pay it off; and your
ARC, you're A-R-C, is basically your annual mortgage payment. Now I'm gonna quickly go
through the next three slides, because these, again, are directly out of the actuarial report and it
shows the liability. The first one is Appendix A, Table 1, shows you the liability for all the
governmental employers including the State of Hawaii and the County of Maui as if nobody is
prefunding, and it's amortized over 30 years. And the line that you will want to pay attention to
is the line towards the bottom quarter section of the chart, and it's labeled, "Unfunded AAL as of
7/1/2012". And then the grayed outline below that which is the Total ARC. Okay, so fOr the
County of Maui, the unfunded actuarial liability--that's what the AAL stands for--if you were not
prefunding, is $600 million; that's the total liability your portion of the EUTF's total unfunded
liability in the system. The total ARC, which is the annual required contribution, if you were not
prefimding, is about $47 million. Compare that to the State of Hawaii. The State of Hawaii's
unfunded liability is about 14 billion and the annual required contribution is about 994 million or
roughly.. .let's call it $1 billion. But on the next slide, if you assumed that you are to be
100 prefunding, you can see that the County of Maui--if you look at those two lines again--the
County of Maui, unfunded actuarial accrued liability is 344 million. So if you look at the
previous slide, it was 600 million, that's if you don't prefund. But if you prefund, it's
344 million; that's a very big difference. And if you look at the ARC, the ARC for County of
Maui would be 30.5 million a year. Compare that to the State of Hawaii, if the State of Hawaii
was on a 100 percent prefimding strategy, the total liability...or unfunded actuarial accrued
liability for the State would be somewhere on the order of about 8.5 billion and its ARC, on any
given year, would be about 670 million. But the real question is, well what are we doing
actually? What are all the employers doing? And that's Table 3. Table 3 shows you the funding
intentions for all the governmental employers in the EUTF. And that is at the top of that table
where it says, "Employer Specific Discount Rate". I hope you can see that. Right below all the
titles for all the individual employers. And you'll see that everyone, with the exception of the
State of Hawaii, is at 7 percent and the State of Hawaii is at 4 percent. And what I explained to
you earlier, was that if your funding intention was to 100 percent prefund, you can avail yourself
of a higher discount rate. This shows you that all the employers, with the exception of the State
of Hawaii, has signaled their intent to 100 percent prefund. So everybody else has a higher
discount rate than the State of Hawaii. And so this table shows you the total liability of the
system based on the funding intentions. The County of Maui, for example, is on a 100 percent
prefimding intentions. The State of Hawaii is on a no-prefimding intention. The total liability of
the EUTF is 16.28 billion, because when you blend all of these together, all the funding
intentions together, you see where the current unfunded actuarial accrued liability is. Now that's
not very far off from the 18 billion that I mentioned when we were looking at the slide for
nobody prefunding, everybody on a pay-as-you-go method. And the reason for that is because
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the State of Hawaii has the largest group of employees in the EUTF. So the State of Hawaii has
the vast, lion's share of the liability. So for all of the counties, all of the non-State employers, all
together saying, everybody will preftmd, really doesn't move the needle on the EUTF liability
very much, right; and it's because just the size of the various employers. So the last table,
Table 4, shows you what the ARC is for all the different employers. And I'll draw your attention
to the bottom table, on Table 4, the bottom chart--you're probably most interested in the County
of Maui--and that's the 6/30/2013 ARC and it's 30.5 million. And what I'll explain to you is,
what is encompassed in the ARC, the annual required contribution. Encompassed in the annual
required contribution is the total one-year accrued or amortized liability for active employees and
employees who are vested in the system, okay. So you're currently paying the monthly
premiums for active employees, but you have employees that have already vested. They will
receive a benefit in the EUTF if they are already vested; they may be working. You also have
employees that have previously worked for the County that have already vested, but they are not
continuing to work, but they will get a benefit when they retire. If you're on a 100 percent
prefunding method, you're gonna be paying advanced prefimding for their one-year amoitized
liability, right now, even though they don't get that benefit until they retire. So that's included in
the ARC. A more sizeable chunk of the ARC also includes those County of Maui retirees,
current retirees, who are receiving a benefit. And, to my recollection, I believe it equates to
about 11 to 12 million dollars a year that the County of Maui is actually paying for premiums for
retirees, for its retirees. So that's included in the ARC. So if your question was, well how much
is prefunding on any given year or in this current year? How much are you...if you're
committed to 100 percent prefunding your ARC, how much do you have to contribute? Well it's
approximately 30.5 million, based on this actuarial table, 30.5 million less what you are
anticipated to pay for already retired and vested employees...or former employees who are in the
health system. So let's call it about $18 million, let's say, okay. That's how the table works. So
you are already paying part of the ARC. Just like for the State of Hawaii, the 994.9 million, the
State of Hawaii technically is already paying for part of its ARC. We're paying for the current
retirees. But that's really only a pay-go system, because you're only paying for your retirees
what they are currently owed in the current year. You're not paying for what they should be
getting next year if they are still in the system. And then the last slide is...I wanted to go over
some recent developments. So for the County of Maui--this is in the EUTF Annual Report--for
the County Maui, there are currently about 2,015 [sic] active beneficiaries in the EUTF. That's
only slightly up from what was reported.. .I'm sorry, it was about 2,010 in the 2012 report, so
2,010 active employees in the EUTF. It's only slightly down from what it was in 2011 which
was reported at 2,015 active. So it's roughly. ..let's call it the same. Same thing for retirees.
There's about 1,144 retirees as of June 30, 2012 in the EUTF system, and that's only slightly up
from 2011. What you should take away from these statistics is that the number of retirees is
roughly--oh, and actives--has been rou. hly constant, I guess, at least across those two years. But
you see that retirees are actually more than half of active employees in the system. And the way
that the benefit structure for EUTF benefits are, right now, active employees are receiving a
portion of their premiums paid while they work, right. It's either 60 percent or 50 percent,
whatever the County of Maui has promised towards its Collective Bargaining units. But retirees,
by in large, get 100 percent of their premium covered. So your premium cost literally double
overnight when someone goes from active employee to retiree, okay. So there's higher per
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beneficiary cost on the retiree side than on the active employee side. Now for the notable on the
Legislature side, I'll tell you that in 2012, there was a change to the EUTF statute that allowed
the EUTF to create what's called, a separate irrevocable trust and sub-fund for each individual
employer in the EUTF. This is significant because it allows for GASB 43 conformance. So that
each individual employer, should they choose to prefund--but prefund in varying amounts so that
it's not necessarily 100 percent or zero, it's in some varying degree that's different from other
employers--that the EUTF can record and account those contributions independent for that
employer and each independent employer can receive specific benefits for their portion of
contributions. It also allows for the EUTF to, when it creates an irrevocable trust, that once your
contribution is made for future long-term liabilities, that it cannot be used to pay for current
benefits in terms of the premiums. So it's specific for long-term liabilities specific to address the
unfunded liabilities for all the employers. Currently, in the 2013 Legislature, as of last week
Friday, there's several significant developments, I'll tell you. Most notably, in my opinion, is
that the State of Hawaii is--knock on wood--likely to start on a prefunding strategy to start in
Fiscal Year '14. With the start of the Governor Abercrombie Administration, we have been
trying to get the State on a prefimding strategy. But it hasn't.. .the Legislature hasn't followed
with a fortitude of a plan. But it now looks like the current Legislature has been supportive in
that the Governor's proposal for FY '14 and '15 Budget included $100 million in each year to
start the State on a prefunding strategy. As of last week Friday, the House and Senate
Conference Committees have cleared and agreed to that strategy in its version of the proposed
budget. So assuming that that stays in place and makes it through the Legislature, the State will
start on a prefunding strategy. This is a good first step because $100 million is a lot of money.
It's significant, but as I mentioned to you earlier, if you go back and look at what the State
should be paying on its ARC, it's actually closer to $520 million a year. So it represents about
20 percent of what the ARC is, so the State has a way to go. But this has been a challenge for
the State since 2007, so it's monumental that the State is actually even gonna start on this path.
There's a couple of other bills that I want to mention. Other than the budget bill, there's a couple
of bills that would mandate prefunding for the State. So this would put the State on a course to
statutorily require prefunding, that's a good bill. It also has provision, the current version of
their bill, also has provisions for the various other employers as well to mandate prefimding.
There's also a bill to create taskforce, or taskforces, to look at investment and funding strategies
within the EUTF mostly because, as prefunding starts to ramp up in the EUTF, the EUTF really
has no corpus to speak of right now compared to, say, the Employees' Retirement System. So
investing of the corpus is gonna be important, because that's how you utilize the discount rate.
The discount rate applies largely to monies that are under investment, and so you only get the
application of that discount rate if you actually have monies to invest. And so that's an update,
Chair, for the EUTF portion. I'll tell you that, you know, the times that I've been here before
you folks, you know, has been largely, you know, reporting some less than positive news, I
guess. But what I want you folks to take away is that there's been some changes for the EUTF
on the positive side. The needle is moving. It takes some time to get it to be where it's a real
positive, realized benefit for the State and for the counties. But the needle is starting to move, so
I think it's a good thing for what's happening in the EUTF. And I'll be available for any
questions the Members may have any further. At this time, I would like to turn it over to

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 22, 2013

Mr. Wes Machida. He's the Executive Director for the Employees' Retirement System, who is
the stronger of the two trust funds. Thank you, Wes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Wait just a second. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe before Mr. Machida starts his presentation to the Committee, would
you mind us just maybe focusing on the Health Fund or the EUTF component first?
CHAIR WHITE: I think that's probably better while all the questions are fresh in our minds, if you
gentlemen don't mind 9
MR. YOUNG: It's at your pleasure, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. And, Mr. Young, I cannot tell you how much I miss you.
MR. YOUNG: I miss you folks, too, Mr. Councilor.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And but thank you for the good work in helping to convince the State to
move forward on what I thought the County of Maui has already committed to in policy -MR. YOUNG: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --years ago. So thank you for your good work. I'm still concerned though,
you know, in your updated report to a status report. With the current State approach, which I
understand--I mean, you know, we all make fmancial decisions every day--there is no negative
impact with the State's approach of pay to go to an employer like us who has committed to
prefimd? You could tell us that there's no impact as in regards to the County of Maui's
component, or is there still potentially some ripple effect of the State's approach that impacts our
County?
MR. YOUNG: Are you speaking specifically on mandating prefunding?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, more about how the variable between the liability--you know, you give
us 11 to 18 billion--so, you know, if we're already committed and almost every other employer's
committed to prefund, the State's policy of pay as you go, you know, is that gonna hamper our
component at all?
MR. YOUNG: Actually, it should bolster the other employers' positions. Right now, because the State
is the large animal --
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --when the State says that it's not going to preftind -VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Yeah.
MR. YOUNG: --the liability of the total system is so large, and with zero funding corpus, it puts into
question the solvency -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. YOUNG: --of the EUTF. So I don't care if every single county and board of water supply and
Honolulu Rapid Transit...if everybody was to send over their 3 billion, 4 billion dollars into the
system tomorrow -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
MR. YOUNG: --that will not help the solvency issue for the EUTF. So when you folks do things such
as sell bonds, get credit ratings, when your employees ask about the certainty of their benefit
being there when they retire, the truthful response is, if the State doesn't do it, is not gonna hold
up their portion, there's very little chance for solvency in the EUTF. Because the employers, the
non-State employers, do not have a significant portion of the liability. So you need the State to
do something; that's the only way you can fix the system. Similarly, right now, let's do a
comparison with the ERS. The ERS has about $12 billion worth of assets under management,
right, but its total liability is somewhere about 19 to 20 billion dollars. But at least it has
$12 billion to manage, and it has a shot at covering.. .it can earn 20 billion at some point in time.
The EUTF only has monies that the counties have contributed. And it's only the amounts that
the counties have actually given to the EUTF, it amounts to less than $300 million. So the
corpus for the EUTF is about $300 million when its total liability's somewhere about 18 billion;
the chance of making 300 million into 3 billion is.. .that's a challenge, okay. So what we're
talking about here is, you need...I don't think it's gonna impact the County or the employers,
per se, but it helps bolster it in that you'll have a stronger system from which to point to. And it
makes it a more reasonable and justifiable case why the counties and the boards of water supply
should be contributing into the system, because they have a more solid system when the biggest
animal on the block is also gonna be there with everyone paying into the system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And if I had a little bit more confidence in the investment portion, maybe
we would be more confident in shifting our funds. And so let me ask you about that component
since, you know, it...because part of the discount, as you mentioned, is that ability to invest,
right?
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And of course, you know, we talk about the ability to gain on the
investment. But, you know, we're all big boys and girls, and we know what you can lose in your
investment, too. And we've watched the ERS go through their losses, okay. So I think we need
to also talk about how the investment can be also a further deterrent to full funding if we don't
hit the marks, either -MR. YOUNG: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --of what we expect in the growth of the investment portfolio. And I think
we need to at least make everyone aware that, you know, there's no guarantees in the investment
component even if! get one 7 percent discount rate.
MR. YOUNG: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If I'm losing money, big deal I get 7 percent discount.
MR. YOUNG: That's right. So let me explain this concept to everyone, okay. So I am also a Trustee
on the Employees' Retirement System. The Employees' Retirement System and the EUTF has
an assumed rate of return on its investment, and that assumed rate of return is 7.75 percent a
year, okay. It's actually been lowered from 8 percent. It is very difficult to get 7.75 percent a
year, and that's when the EUTF has a corpus of $12 billion to diversify investments. When you
have only 300 million to invest in the EUTF and you have to achieve a rate of about 7.75,
diversification, it's very difficult, right, to achieve that rate. But you must be investing to
achieve 7.75 as the assumed rate of return in order to make the 7 percent discount rate make
sense. Because if you are keeping the money into, say, the State Treasury or the County
Treasury and you're earning 1 percent a year, you should not be availing yourself of the
7 percent discount rate. Because you won't have a shot at making 7.75. There is no way you
can invest in investments -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --that are afforded under Hawaii Revised Statutes to even make anywhere close to 7.75.
There's nothing out there. So truthfulness and transparency of financial repotting would require
that you cannot avail yourself of the 7 percent discount rate for the actuarial valuation. But that's
part of the whole valuation study. So it assumes that you get that rate of return.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. And I thank you for stating that, because one of my big continuing
concerns I bring up to not only this Budget Chair, but previous Budget Chairs, is how the County
approaches our short-term portfolio investment. Because I don't want that manini 1 percent.
I'm looking at a better return on our investment dollars, too, through smart diversification and
appropriate adjustments at the appropriate time. But -MR. YOUNG: But to answer your...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and so I was gonna ask, because we have now this irrevocable sub-funds,
can the County have more influence on where our money goes for investment to make those
marks or do I need to depend on people I really don't have that much confidence in?
MR. YOUNG: Nothing has changed in terms of the structure of the EUTF, the employers must still
contribute to the EUTF, it is up to the EUTF Board of Trustees to manage and invest the funds.
And so your original premise about what the investments are in the EUTF and how they go about
making it, that is a valid and legitimate concern. Our first issue is fixing the contribution, getting
the employers, including the State, onto a contribution. The thing.. .the next phase is going to be
developing the structure within the EUTF to have more sophisticated and comprehensive
investments much like the ERS does. And so understand that the products that any county or the
State can invest its money in, is specified and limited under Hawaii Revised Statutes. So when I
say that you cannot make 7...I am telling you that there.. .if you look at that very short and finite
list of investment products, there is not anything out there that you can invest in to make 7.75.
But the ERS is not bound, the EUTF is not bound, by the limits of those investment vehicles. So
but you need to have the structure in place on what types of vehicles can be used and how are
they diversified to minimize risk. The EUTF does not currently have that. And it's certainly not
as sophisticated as the ERS
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --that does have it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And you don't need to answer now, but I hope the way we
understand comp. time calculations, and I know I've been told that basically it's not part of your
final retirement consideration. But to me, as an employer, I gotta ante up and find cash to pay up
the comp. time and whether or not we gonna make adjustments on the statute on how we're
gonna do those calculations. And, you know, when I've asked, it's hard to get a number as it
impacts our potential to fund the postretirement component of the employers' association with
the County. If that's the case, is the ARC accurate enough, without that component, for you to
give us these numbers today?
MR. YOUNG: The ARC likely does not count those types of calculations for comp. time. Basically,
those are like effectively off the book liabilities. So even the pension system calculation would
likely not include those types of -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --benefits.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But it comes a liability to us eventually.
MR. YOUNG: It is a liability, yes. And in the governmental financial statements, there is a portion for
these accrued benefit payouts, these current accrued benefit payouts.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Young, thank you very much. Chairman, thank you for my opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Nice to see you here again, Kalbert.
MR. YOUNG: Nice seeing you, Councilor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Question for--you know, Mr. Hokama pretty much started the train of
thought--is that if we are getting a 7 percent discount, but the investment doesn't make it to
7 percent, where is that deficit being paid?
MR. YOUNG: Well these are all accounting reporting numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ooh, magic.
MR. YOUNG: So what you're seeing in your financial statements is the difference of the liability. So,
from year to year when these valuation reports get done, your total liability is being calculated up
and then discounted against how much you've already contributed. But if your.. .the amount that
you contribute is not earning at a rate.. .you're basically missing out, if you will. So the.. .you
don't receive the full benefit that gets reported. Now the...so that is true. That is what is
happening right now. And it's not only for the County of Maui, it's for every other
governmental employer, okay, that has paid into the EUTF just because, again, it's.. .one, it's
difficult to get 7.75; but also, there hasn't been a real investment structure that's in place. So
what's happening is, the difference where you could've been is not what you are reporting, okay.
But it's only been in place since 2008 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --so that spread hasn't really been noticeable, if you will. But over time, like say if this
was to progress for 15 to 20 years, you would turn around and you'd ask, hey, we paid in, you
know, $400 million; yet, our liability is still showing that it's, you know, we still have another
300 million left to go, what happened? And it's because of this missing out on investment
returns.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then again, Mr. Chair, my question would be, why is the
assumption at 7.5 percent when everybody knows, at least in the last five years, you're lucky to
get 1 percent? Why are we assuming something that is never going to happen?
MR. YOUNG: It's because Hawaii is one of the few states in the country that have put the assumed rate
of return into its statute, okay, rather than having it determined by the actual results of its Board
of Trustees for the ERS or the EUTF. So this is a historical issue that has gone back. When the
Legislature, though, in 2011, changed the assumed rate of return from 8 percent to 7.75 percent,
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it also gave authority to the Board of Trustees to make future revisions to the assumed rate of
return based on what it felt is a more realistic rate of return. So that tie has been severed, but
only since 2011.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I'm assuming the Board of Trustees brought it right down to
1 percent.
MR. YOUNG: Well, okay, so...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You have the option to do that.
MR. YOUNG: Yes, the Board will. But a lot of people will argue, myself included, that 7.75 percent is
not very much a realistic rate of return, either. But if you.. .when the ERS, for example, lowered
the assumed rate of return from 8 to 7.75 percent, that one-quarter of a percent change grew the
total liability of the system by about 600 million.
MR. MACHIDA: Yeah, the unfunded liability grew by half a billion dollars just from that quarter
reduction.
MR. YOUNG: So you have to understand that if you lower the assumed rate of return, the number for
the unfunded liability and the total liability will go up. So you can't do it overnight, is what I'm
saying. It has to be moderated, it has to be on a strategic approach.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well we're talking about transparency and being correct with the
numbers. Let's be correct with the numbers. I mean it's.. .we're not gonna get it anyway. Like
you said, if it comes out, you know, ten years or so, we've got 400 million and we still owe
300 million, that's not being transparent. I mean if it's.. .we just have to bite the bullet at some
time, I would think. I don't know, Mr. Chair, that's kind of like cooking the books.
CHAIR WHITE: It's called fuzzy governmental math.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Fuzzy governmental math, that's a
profound statement. You know, the more we listen to this, the more disturbed I get. Anyway,
thank you very much for coming back, Kalbert, it's nice to have you. Welcome back, Kotter.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, you have that ability to take these complicated figures and
kinda just make them all make sense. You know, as I listen to this discussion about discount
rates and, you know, investment rates and whatever and, you know, the reality or unreality of it,
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the hopeful thing I heard you say--and I wondered if you could elaborate just a little bit--was
your statement about the needle is starting to move. Give us some idea of why have some hope
there.
MR. YOUNG: It's mostly that the State is gonna get on prefunding. Like I said, the State is the largest
animal. The counties and the other employers really do not see the system getting better unless
the State joins like everybody else and starts to prefund.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. So essentially, that's what you're thinking. And the discussions
this year sounds like people are really beginning to get it, you know. We have a really big
problem here, we gotta deal with it. It seems to me that, you know, we should've gotten it a long
time ago. And it really distresses me, this whole business of this unfunded liability. It just goes
on year after year after year and we kinda shove it in the corner and we move ahead, but it
doesn't go away. So this is a serious problem. And, again, thank you very much I feel better
having you there, because I know that you're gonna do everything you can to try to get people to
act with sense and integrity. Thank you.
MR. YOUNG: Well it is a complex issue. And when, you know, when I was your Finance Director,
like I said, it's a complex issue and it's a lot of money, so it's very easy to look the other way on
it. But it doesn't resolve itself, it won't fix if you don't do anything. And so the Legislature has
had a difficult time. Again, the State portion is the large...is the most significant and largest
portion. It probably is not exponentially larger, it's even larger than that compared to the County
of Maui. But it's very difficult to get the amount of money to do what I asked you folks to do
when I was your Finance Director which is to start on this prefunding train. So you can at least
be glad that the State is starting to move in that direction now, and it should be to the benefit of
all the employers.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Young, what is the amount generated by 1 percent excise tax? I know it used to
be 600 million.
MR. YOUNG: Depending on overall economic activity, it's gonna range somewhere between 5 to
800 million a year.
CHAIR WHITE: So just to put it in perspective, the 1 billion, or 994 million, dollar ARC that the State
is facing is actually -MR. YOUNG: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --could be up to 2 percentage points of GET to get the revenue. So...
MR. YOUNG: Yes. So what I've explained to legislatures--I guess I could say it now--if you want to
talk about order of magnitude, think of it this way. You could raise the General Excise Tax in
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the State of Hawaii by 1 percent and every citizen will have an increased 25 percent tax burden
on the GE and all of that money would go to pay the one year for the ARC, one year for the
EUTF, and every taxpayer will not receive one single penny of increased public service benefit.
It will all go to pay for the liability for 30 years. That's the order of magnitude that we're talking
about.
CHAIR WHITE: And that's also based on the 7.75 assumed rate of return which is unlikely to be easy
to achieve.
MR. YOUNG: That's right.
CHAIR WHITE: Director, could you let us know where we are with setting up the irrevocable trust
funds within EUTF? Is that...are they set up and ready to go?
MR. YOUNG: Yes. Those funds...my understanding from the EUTF is, those funds are already set up.
And it's because all the employers, with the exception of the State of Hawaii, have already
contributed monies to the EUTF since 2008. So every employer actually already has money in
their corpus in the EUTF in some fashion.
CHAIR WHITE: 'Cause one of the things, I'm sure you're aware of, is that we've sent in, I think, one
or two initial payments, but we withheld them -MR. YOUNG: Yes, I am aware.
CHAIR WHITE: --waiting for these funds to be set up so that we know that we're gonna get full credit
for the monies that we've set aside. So are you comfortable that if we transfer that money now
that it's gonna be properly accounted for?
MR. YOUNG: Yes, I am comfortable that you would...that every employer will have it accurately
accounted for.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: In terms of whether or not those funds will be invested actually in investment
production, that one, I will tell you that I think the EUTF is right now in the midst of establishing
investment managers. And that needs to get put into place, so actually having the monies in a
diversified investment portfolio with product is probably gonna be coming within the
next.. .before the end of this calendar year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then you also.. .1 don't remember whether it was last year or not, but I recall
somebody saying that there was some talk about combining the investment management with
the...between the EUTF and the ERS so that we're able to do the kinds of investments that
Mr. Machida is able to achieve rather than being limited to less options.
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MR. YOUNG: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that still a potential outcome?
MR. YOUNG: Chair, one of the bills that I mentioned on the last slide relates to the taskforce is
to.. .there is a bill that would offer to do that, is to give the monies that are currently being
deposited into to the EUTF over to the ERS in some construct to allow the ERS to invest it, just
as it's investing its corpus. That bill is still moving through the Legislature. I think it has a
pretty decent chance. Mr. Machida and I have already started to look at the feasibility of that
concept. It's not that simple. But there is a possibility it could be done in some fashion
depending upon the current statutes and what statutory revisions are necessary. But the concept
is a good one. There's some merits to it. But whether or not it could be enacted, say,
July 1, 2014, I wouldn't go that far.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay. Mr. Couch followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just one follow-up question to all this discussion is, when
we come up with these investment funds and whatnot and all the new laws that are coming
around, is anybody looking into the fact or what caused this to get in this in the first place? It's
my understand that we were getting money well over the 8 percent at the time. We were
investing at a higher rate than the 8 percent, and so all that money was...kinda said, well we're
more than 8 percent so we'll use that for other things. Are we going to make sure that that
doesn't happen again?
MR. YOUNG: Well that situation talking about only applies to the pension system. Yeah, 'cause I can
tell you why we're in the pickle that we are in for the EUTF, it's because nobody, including the
County of Maui, paid when these benefits were promised back in the 70s, 80s, 90s. So I can tell
you why we have the problem we have in the EUTF. The situation that you speak of is
specifically related to decades of skimming that occurred in the ERS between the.. .actually from
the State, not while I was there, and actually that can't happen again because Mr. Machida has
helped to work to create.. .or to pass statutory revisions that prevent that from happening, so that
won't happen again. So that helped shore up the pension system.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, good. And that maybe those safeguards would be put into the
point at some time when we're caught up on the EUTF 30, 40 years from now.
MR. YOUNG: The creation of that sub-fund, the irrevocable trust sub-fund, prevents that from
happening in the EUTF.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
CO1UNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And...are you done?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And aloha, Mr. Young, nice to have you back on Maui.
MR. YOUNG: Councilor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so I was browsing through, I guess, it was a catalogue. And
there was this page in it in reference to, I guess, statistics from Pew Center. I'm not sure if you
heard of it.
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it mentioned...and it has a map of the United States and we're
on it and what percentage every single state is funded. And there's four of them here that are
100 percent: Washington, Wisconsin, New York, and Florida. And so my question is, have we
looked towards those states or can you answer why those states--which are much larger than we
are--are 100 percent plus? Some of 'em say, 101; and New York actually says, 107 percent.
MR. YOUNG: I think the Pew study was related to pension systems. And so Mr. Machida can speak
more thoroughly about that. I'll just say that there's a number of factors. One of which is
Hawaii's pension benefit is probably one of the more generous, I would say, compared to other
states. That's just my opinion, though. So the benefit structure also lends itself to being really
underfunded. Also, this skimming issue that Mr. Couch brought up, is actually very relevant.
'Cause by some estimates that if that skimming had not occurred for all those years--and it was
decades--hadn't occurred, the Hawaii system actually would be closer to 100 percent funded. It
may be even more than 100 percent funded. And we have looked at the other states. The vast
majority of states are underfunded for pensions. And all states are examining this issue about
what does it take to fix this underfunded situation. So all the states are very collaborative.
There's multiple ways to do it. You probably read a lot about one of the ways, such as in Illinois
or New Jersey or Rhode Island, on how to fix it. Hawaii has not been that drastic to fix it, okay.
So our approach has been much more cohesive, longer term in terms of outlook and objective,
but it's much more moderate on the employee. We're not fixing this thing overnight. It can be
fixed overnight if we were just to say, come January 1, all retirees, you only get half of your
benefit. If you could do that, yeah, the system would be fixed overnight. But we can't do that,
for one, under Hawaii Constitution and we're not offering to do that, because we're trying to
keep benefits in place and rely more on funding the actual corpus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Young, very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions? And we're gonna take a five-minute break. I
realize I haven't given anyone a chance to leave the Chambers for a while. So we'll take a
five-minute recess. Please be back here at 11:15. . . . (gavel). . .
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RECESS:

11:12 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:17 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: .. . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order. And we will be continuing with the review of the Employer Union Trust Fund. Members,
more questions for Mr. Young? I have just one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Young, it...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Chair? I was raising my hand, but you...
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you know, you have to raise it while my head's looking in this direction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize, Chair, I apologize.
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Kalbert, I did have one.. .1 think you made it perfectly
clear where we're at and we're moving in a positive direction. But even with that, we've got a
long ways to go. But you did mention that even if we raise the GE by 1 percent, you know, it
wouldn't make a major difference. Is that what you're meaning?
MR. YOUNG: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Or whereby raising it 1 percent--and just so that I'm clear, 'cause
the public really needs to be clear--the State's gonna contribute 400 million, 41/2 million,
400-and-something million dollars if it.. .the rate we're going right now, is that correct?
MR. YOUNG: No. Well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: At this rate...
MR. YOUNG: The State should be contributing about 500 million.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five hundred. And they're doing...
MR. YOUNG: It's gonna be contributing 100 million --33-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: --if the Legislature agrees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. And then actually it should be doing 952 million?
MR. YOUNG: The 990 million -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah?
MR. YOUNG: --includes the portion that is paid for current retirees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Which, for the State, is about $440 million a year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A year.
MR. YOUNG: So if you subtract that from the 990 million, basically it comes out to about 520 to
550 million dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: And that's how much the portion of the unfunded ARC.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Portion would be.
MR. YOUNG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if we were.. .if the State was to raise the GET by 1 percent and
bring in 6- to 700 million whatever, that would take up that deficit pretty much?
MR. YOUNG: Yes. But my statement was not that raising the GE would be insignificant.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: What I'm saying is, for taxpayers out there -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. YOUNG: --the significance of this problem is that if all of us were to assume increased GE
liability --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --it would not result in extra public services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That I understood. You know, and just so that the
public.. .because I already got a couple e-mails asking, oh, if you did that, that still wouldn't
make a difference? No. It actually would, but it would not equate to additional services, we'd
have the services we presently have at this rate.
MR. YOUNG: That's right. And Governor Abercrombie and the Legislature is not proposing to
increase the General Excise Tax. So when I tell you that the Legislature is appropriating
$100 million a year towards this liability, it's coming out of current State revenues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. YOUNG: So there's no new revenue stream to increase monies to pay for this liability. It's
basically where we got the same liabilities we have, we're getting the same revenues, but we're
paying one new bill that we previously did not pay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just...because I got a couple e-mails doing the break -MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --asking clarification. So I just wanted, you know, and I
understand there's no proposal on the table. That wasn't the question. But the way some people
assumed that what you said was, it would have no effect, and yet it would, but no additional
services. But it could take care of the problem as it exists today.
MR. YOUNG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's all I was trying to get to. Thank you,
Mister...Kalbert.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I forget your last name. I get a senior moment again. Ay,
caramba.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Young, one last question for me. The ARC, as you
know, we've set aside somewhere in the neighborhood of little over $100 million thus far for our
EUTF responsibilities. But my understanding is that when you calculate the ARC, those set
asides are not included in that calculation, is that correct?
MR. YOUNG: I'm not sure what you mean, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Well, the calculation of the ARC looks like it is stating the overall liabilities. And
then combining the unfunded liabilities going forward with the current payment for retirees'
healthcare, it doesn't look to me like that calculation includes any credit for the monies that we
have set aside thus far. I don't see any reduction in the liability by virtue of what we've set
aside.
MR. YOUNG: Well, first of all, this report is through June 30, 2011, because it's the valuation date of
July 1, 2011. So any contributions through that, was Fiscal Year 2011, should be calculated in
there. And it goes towards the total liability once your contributions are included as a reduction
to the present value of the total liability.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the previous contributions have been taken into consideration?
MR. YOUNG: There was also this issue that's reported--I think it was identified in the County's
financial report--that because of the lacking of this irrevocable trust fund provision in Hawaii
Revised Statutes, I think the County of Maui had contributed about $95 million up until that
point and all of that couldn't be counted towards the total liability. But until that 2011, when that
law was fixed, that means your financial statements for 2012 should largely be reflective of that
contribution.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, good. Members, any further questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a follow-up. I don't know if he answered your question quite
right, 'cause he's talking about the stuff that we set aside but actually haven't contributed to you,
yet. Is that included in these calculations?
MR. YOUNG: Anything that's set in the public obligations fund, I'm sorry, Post-Employment
Obligation Fund, the County's Post-Employment Obligation Fund that is not remitted to the
EUTF, is not calculated to your benefit...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So we still have 78 million that...but, right now, I think the balance is
78 million. And if we. ..this budget will make it 101 million if it stays that rate.
CHAIR WHITE: Not the budget we're working on, but the budget that's already in effect for 2013.
And they...Mr. Bar mentioned that they had made a $2 million contribution so they've got a
remaining.. .the remaining balance to contribute which should take place by the end of the fiscal
year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh. Either way, we have that that hasn't been included in the
calculation so that's even more.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying that we have already contributed 95?
MR. YOUNG: My recollection of reviewing the County's CAFR, the Comprehensive Annual Financial
Report, and the auditors did indicate there was.. .the County previously had received the benefit
of about $95 million of a contribution that, because of the statutory lacking of that sub-trust fund,
that it had to reverse that in a prior year. But since that has been fixed, the County should be
receiving the full benefit of that contribution again.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that 369.8.. .I'm sorry.. .yes, 369.8 million includes the 95 million,
then, or we can subtract the 95 million out of that?
MR. YOUNG: I don't know about the timing on this report versus the contributions. All I'm telling
you is.. .because this report is through June 30, 2011, I believe your last.. .the County's CAFR is
through 2012, all I'm telling you is, whatever was remitted to the EUTF, right now, is gonna be
credited to the benefit of the County of Maui, it should be reflected as such on your fmancial
statements. If you haven't remitted anything after June 30, 2011, it is not counted to your benefit
in this report.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we'll have Mr. Agsalog and Mr. Baz work with Mr. Young to make sure that
we're.. .we've got a clear understanding before we get into our final budget decision making.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions for Mr. Young? Seeing none, we'll move ahead with
Mr. Machida's presentation on the Employees' Retirement System.

EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM OF THE STATE OF HAWAII
MR. MACHIDA: Chair White, Members of the Committee, thank you for inviting me here again. It's a
pleasure for me to be here. I'm Wes Machida the Administrator for the Employees' Retirement
System. Does everybody have the.. .it's a 24-slide presentation -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. MACHIDA: --and there's two slides on each page, so there should be a total of about 12 pages?
And, Mr. Chair, if you don't mind, if I can just summarize maybe the presentation?
CHAIR WHITE: Please do. That'll be very helpful. Thank you.
MR. MACHIDA: Okay, thank you. I'd like to.. .there's a lot of demographic information that I wanted
to cover briefly. But what I wamia leave you with this presentation is this, over the last couple of
years since 2011, things were done through the Legislature and through the Governor that allows
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the Retirement System to be on better footing, to be a more sustainable system in the future.
And I'll cover that through some of the details. But, if anything, I wanted to leave you with that
before I begin. Now starting on Page 2 with Slide No., actually, Slide No. 4, that shows the
demographic information. We have over 113,000 members and retirees that are under the
Retirement System. And that actually has grown from the previous year which was about
112,000. The interesting thing to look at this demographic information is this, we have over
40,000 retirees. Of the 65,000 active employees through the State and the counties, 14,000 of
them can retire today. And so if we had that shift between active members to the retiree group,
we would almost have a one-to-one ratio of retiree to active member. And bearing in mind that
we get funded based on the number of active members that we have, it's a percentage of their
pay that the employers give to us. And then we also have these inactive members. These are
people that have gotten the years of service necessary to retire, have gone to work for other
employers in the private or Federal government sectors. And eventually, someday, when they
become age eligible, they will get a lifetime pension benefit from us. There's almost 7,000 of
them. If you look at the next page, Slides 5 and 6, that shows a graphical representation of the
increases that have occurred over the last 13 years or so in the ERS membership as well as the
retirees and beneficiaries. So, as you can see, it has grown substantially over the last 13 years.
On Page 4, Slide 7, I wanna show you the last... over the last five years or so the number of
retirements. Now, what's interesting about this is that you see a decline from 2010 to 2012. But
at some point down the road, that should probably increase given the fact that there's these
14,000 or so individuals that can retire right away. Now in terms of the County of Maui and for
those employees within the Maui island, so far to date from December through April, there's
been about 111 retirees in that five-month period or so. So if you were to extrapolate that over a
one-year period, we're looking at about maybe 200 or so retirees coming from Maui. In terms of
Slide No. 8, what's interesting about this is that for the first time in the ERS history, in 2012--so
our numbers are coming from Fiscal Year 2012--we paid out over $1 billion in pension benefit
payments. The first time in ERS history that we've achieved $1 billion or more in annual
pension benefit payments, and it's gonna grow. In fact, our actuary has estimated that over the
next 30 years, that 1 billion could easily grow to almost $4 billion a year. On the next page,
Page 5, when you look at Slide No. 9, this shows the dollars in 2012 that were contributed to the
plan. So the State contributed 396 million, the counties contributed 152 million--and by the way,
out of that, I believe the County of Maui contributes about 20 million or so out of the 152 that
was contributed in 2012--and then from the employees, there's about 179 million. So employees
in the hybrid and contributory plans make contributions to the system. So there was a total of
about 727 million that we got from the employers and employees. Now when you look at that,
and we paid out over a billion dollars, so 300 million has to come from someplace else. So that
comes from liquidating the investment portfolio in order to pay out that billion dollars or more in
annual pension benefit payments. And that's where the interesting point is that every time we
have to liquidate the investment portfolio, obviously, it decreases. We don't wanna get it to that
point. We really warma get to the point where we can keep everything and grow it. As Trustee
Young had indicated earlier, you know, we have a $12 billion investment portfolio or so, but we
do have $20 billion in liabilities that we have to pay out eventually. Now the Slide No. 10 talks
to the contribution rates. So, again, the employers give us a contribution rate. In 2012, it was
19.7 percent for those police and fire members; and then for everybody else, it's 15 percent. In
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2013, this fiscal year, though, the employers are giving us 22 percent for the police and fire; and
15.5 percent for general employees. So it's gradually gonna increase every year until Fiscal
Year, I believe, 2016 in which it stabilizes by law unless there's a need to go in and increase it
further or decrease it. On Page No. 6, Slide No. 11, even though this information is as of 2012,
so we're looking at a market value, what we had in our investment portfolio as of June 30, 2012,
of 11.3 billion. But I'll be happy to report to the Council that, in fact, we do have about
$12.3 billion as of last week. Now, anything can happen with the markets going forward
between now and the end of the fiscal year. But what can be shown is that we've increased the
investment portfolio by over $1 billion or so. Now, in 2012, we actually had a slight loss of
0.6 percent. Now we're supposed to make 73/4 percent. So every time we don't make that
73/4 percent, obviously, that'll increase the unfunded liability. Now what's not shown in here and
what I'll mention to the Council, there are three things that had been told to us by our actuaries
that would significantly increase the unfunded liability if these three components do not occur.
Number one, we don't achieve the 7% percent investment return rate. Number two, if our
membership, whether it be retirees or members, start living longer. And by the way, just for
your information again, on average, the actual average of what our membership live to currently
is between 82 and 83 years of age. Now, I think I might've mentioned this before, but I'll
reiterate it again. Teachers, out of any employee group, lived the longest. Female teachers in
particular, their median age is 90 in terms of life expectancy. Male teachers is about 87. So,
obviously, those two groups bring up the average life expectancy for the membership as a whole.
Now on Slide No. 12 on Page 6, wanted to show you the percentages of where we invest or
where the ERS invest the monies. And we do have an investment committee made up of the full
board that as well as with investment consultants that assist the ERS board in developing the
necessary targeted allocations for these investments. So wanted to give you an idea as to where
the investments are going from a high-level perspective. On Page 7, the funded status as of
2012, again, it's reiterating what was mentioned earlier is that our actual pension liabilities is
about $20 billion. We do have investments of about 12 billion in which case then the difference
is what's known as the unfunded liability. And the unfunded liability had grown from 2011 to
2012 from 8.1 billion or so to 8.4. And, again, it points back to some of those things that I had
mentioned earlier. In 2012, unfortunately, we didn't make the 73/4 percent. That had helped to
contribute to increase the unfunded liability between 2011 and 2012. What's also a contributing
factor as well, too, is that if you looked at the payroll information that we might have discussed
or maybe not here, but I'll tell you. Is that the membership had stabilized between 2010 and
2011. Which means that we might not have been getting as much in the way of employer
contributions, because we get our contributions, again, based on the payroll dollars. And so if it
stabilizes, then we're probably not gonna get as much growth as we should. The assumed
growth rate of payroll is 31/2 percent per year. And the funding period that we're looking at,
really, to pay down the unfunded liability is about a 30-year period. On Page No. 8, Slide
No. 15, if there's anything that really captures the essence of the impact of what has been done
since 2011 to help turn around the Retirement System to make it a more sustainable system, this
particular slide, Slide 15, is the graphical representation of what has happened. When you look
at that slide, if you look at the bottom line, this shows our funded status. We're at about
60 percent. If you look at 2010, we were at about 60 percent or so, that lower line. Had we not
done anything to help the Retirement System since 2010, we would be looking at potentially 40,
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50 years down the road with a system that potentially could not be sustainable. If there were one
significant event that would have occurred during that period of time, it could have jeopardized
the sustainability of the system if things were not done. But there were things done. There were
pension reforms that were done in 2011, there were increasing contribution rates from employers
and employees as well for new employees, there was a moratorium on benefit enhancement so
that no added benefits, increased benefits, could be put in. There were things that were done in
2012 to eliminate or to help better fund those who had pension spiked. And in fact, for new
employees going forward, overtime is not included in their benefit calculation for all new
employees. So with all of those things that were done, if you look at the graph now, it shows
that if everything goes according to plans, if we can meet the assumptions--now this is a big if--if
we can meet those assumptions, we would be able to pay down the unfunded liability of the
Retirement System within about a 30-year period. So we went from an almost uncertain
pay-down to a more certain pay-down with all of the things that were done within the last couple
of years. This particular slide, to me, shows the impact of what has been done in the last two
years to make it a more sustainable system. Now, on Slide 16, talks about the different
legislative initiatives that were done. And so, again, on Slide 16, there's no overtime included
for new employees for those employees or those members who started on July 1, 2012 and after.
If you look at Page 9, Slide 17, again, this addresses the pension spiking issue. So in other
words, if there's any retiree going forward that has found to be in the category of increasing
significantly their compensation levels--now this pertains to overtime, it doesn't pertain to
promotions, it pertains primarily to overtime and other types of pay like that, non-routine types
of pay--then the employers would have to fund the difference, the unfunded liability that's
attributable to this pension spiking. Now we have identified previously that there could be one
person that could increase the unfunded liability by over a million dollars, just one person. On
Slide 18, shows why the unfunded liability grew. The one thing that I wanted to clarify, though,
and I don't mean to speak for the board, but when you're looking at the investment return rate
assumption, so when you look at 7% percent, you know, people could say that we can't make
that this year or we can't make that next year so why is it at 7% percent? That investment return
rate assumption, though, was meant to be a long-term investment return rate assumption. So in
other words, when I say, "long-term", 20 to 30 years, what on average could be earned over that
period of time? Not looking at it from the standpoint of one year or two years or even five years
for that matter. That rate was meant to be a long-term rate. And I'll say this, it's not included in
here, but if you look at on average since we've been reporting what we've been earning in terms
of investment returns, for the last 50 years or so, we've been earning on average close to
9 percent per year. Now, the last 12 years or so, haven't been that great; but over that 50-year
period, we've earned about 9 percent. Now I will say that over the last 10 years up until
December 2012, we've earned on average close to 7 percent. To date, when you're looking at
our Fiscal Year 2013, we have earned, so far, double-digit returns for the year. So hopefully, and
I'll keep my fingers crossed, that for the remainder of these last couple of months or so, we'll
keep on that double-digit return rate. In fact, maybe if we can increase it, that'll be even better
yet. On Page 10, Slide 19, that shows how the ERS' unfunded liability has been increasing over
time over the last 11, 12 years or so. Now with the things that had been done, and hopefully we
can make the 7% percent, we can get the type of employer contributions and employee
contributions that we anticipate on getting. Hopefully, at some point, that'll turn down so that
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we won't have an increasing unfunded liability, we'll have a decreasing unfunded liability to the
point where we would be able to pay it down within a 30-year period. But, again, that's also
dependent on the assumptions. If people start living longer, that's more benefit payouts that will
be needed, that's more monies that will be needed, that will increase the unfunded liability. If
we don't earn the 7% percent, that will also increase the unfunded liability. If we don't get the
type of employer contributions that we're anticipated to get, that will also increase the
employer...I mean the unfunded liability as well, too. On Slide 20, even though this is a
multi-employer plan--which means that all employers contribute into one pot--there's no
separate reporting nor tracking of what separate employers give to us and maintain. It's all into
one pot; it's a multi-employer plan. But what we try to do was, if you were to track the separate
liabilities which portions would be allocable to the County of Maui and other counties and the
State of Hawaii, for example, this is based on a percentage of pay, this is how the allocation
would work. So, in other words, the County of Maui would be allocated an unfunded liability of
about $330 million as it pertains to the Retirement System. On Page 11, Slide No. 21, talks to
the 2013 legislative proposals or initiatives by the ERS. Now there are three proposals still
remaining. One is actually on the Governor's desk hopefully to be signed sometime soon; and
that is to allow for the ERS to hire investment officers to be exempt from Civil Service. With the
competition that has been occurring, you know, nationwide, in order for us as a retirement
system to ensure that we maximize investment earnings and control investment cost, there was a
need to grow the investment office. Prior to this, in fact to date, we have all of two employees in
the investment office. We are a $12 billion fund, we have two employees in the investment
office. Now the board took a conscious effort over the last couple of years to look at reforms.
We looked at the pension side, the benefit side, the liability side. Now we need to take a better
look at the investment side, how we can grow that office so we can maximize earnings, we can
control costs. And so in the budget, and it's currently making its way through the legislative
process, we have a request for three additional investment officer positions. So hopefully, if
we're able to get those positions, we will grow our investment office by more than 100 percent.
But we are making, as a system, a conscious effort to look at the investment side of things. So
we looked at the benefit side, we did reforms; now we're looking in the investment side as part
of the equation. We also have proposals to ensure that we comply with the Federal Tax Code.
That's the other two bills that are working its way through the legislative process. And, in fact,
one has already been through Conference Committee; the other, hopefully, will get through
Conference Committee as well, too. So those are the three legislative proposals. So in summary,
again, there have been things that had been done over the last couple of years to help make the
system sustainable. We are looking at other things in the future as well, too, to shore up the
investment office to hopefully maximize on the earnings as well as controlling costs. And if
need be, if the assumptions don't turn out, then other things will be looked at as well, too. But
there has been steps taken to ensure a more sustainable system. Thank you very much, and I'll
be happy to answer any questions that you might have.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Machicia. Members, questions? Mr. Hokama?
tell you, what a difference
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Machida, thank you for
time makes from the previous presentation. So thank you for your good hard work, 'cause I
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think we've made great progress since the last reporting that you gave us. So thank you for your
part. Just couple of questions, please. You know, looking at your...what you shared with us in
the first maybe ten slides.
MR. MACHIDA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Regarding like Slide 10, under ERS Funding, has the system and trustees
talk about potentially requesting the appropriate entity, you know, whether it be the
Legislature.. .to consider changing the vestment schedules on how we look at vestment of
employees and whether or not that should be maybe adjusted according to, like you said, you
know, living till 90 years old? So maybe instead of, what, five-year vestment, we go to one
seven-year vestment schedule or things of that nature that might potentially gives us some
adjustments in how we're gonna fund and guarantee benefits, is that something that has been part
of the consideration?
MR. MACHIDA: That was part of the pension reform. It was looked at. So new for new
employees...and the reason why the board and others had looked at new employees, partly
because we do have that constitutional provision, Article 16, Section 2. There's a question as to
how far reaching it goes. But for the time being, it was looked at, at new employees at least, so
that something could get through to help, you know, the system. So it has been changed
from.. .the vesting period has been changed from five years to ten years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MACHIDA: And as well as the retirement age for that matter -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
MR. MACHIDA: --instead of 62, it's 65. Now it may seem as though it's small increases, but it will
have a impact.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, yes.
MR. MACHIDA: And not only from the standpoint on the pension side, but what it means also from
the EUTF side is that if people retire later, then that 100 percent of the premiums being paid for,
that's delayed by about three years or so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Right. And so I appreciate that. Since you brought up funding,
you know, we've talked about funding ratios. And, Slide 14, your second point shows that,
currently, we're at the bottom 25 percent regarding public plans. Has that been a concern for
people like Mr. Young regarding how we are viewed when we borrow money and as a impact on
the rating we're gonna...potentially the County gets or the State gets on $600 million bond float
or something?
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MR. MACHIDA: That has...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Has that been calculated out as it also regards other aspects of funding
requirements for the State?
MR. MACHIDA: That's.. .well I'll say this before I turn it over to Trustee Young. It has been a
concern. And that's why the Board of Trustees has looked at various initiatives to see how the
funding ratio can be improved -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: --in the future. It's gonna take some time, though. But I'll.. .and then I'll turn it over
to Trustee Young. But it...the bottom line is that it has been a concern. Yes, we are in the
bottom quartile of public pension funds. It has been a concern, and it needs to be addressed..
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Young, you have anything you might wanna add to that, please?
MR. YOUNG: Well I think every governmental employer in the entire country, since the financial crisis
of 2008, every single credit agency is specifically quantifying pension liabilities for every
governmental issue or of public debt, and that includes the County of Maui and includes the
State of Hawaii. So this is a, again, another problem that has to be addressed on the credit rating
side. And the County of Maui really cannot do anything about it, it's really a.. .the State needs to
take the lead in terms of resolving this issue.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Just one clarification, please, with Slide 17 when you talked about
the last employer to pay the spiking differential.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So and, again, it's hypothetical.
MR. MACHIDA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's say we have a State firefighter at the airport, okay. And let's say he
got lots of overtime and comp. time. For whatever reason, he decides to transfer to the County
as his last government employer. But, you know, pretty much steady. Let's say there's no major
callouts and, you know, his pay is consistent. The County would still be responsible to take care
all of that excessive overtime and comp. time that he gained under the State, the previous
employer, now that I'm the last employer?
MR. MACHIDA: Unfortunately, the way the law was written, the answer is, yes. It would be based on
the last employer.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just wanted clarification, Chair, so we know exactly where we stand on
this.
MR. MACHIDA: Right. No, that is a good question. I wanted to say, too, that our actuary had looked
at a three-year, four-year period in terms of who were.. .or who would've been in that category
of pension spiking.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
MR. MACHIDA: And for all of those that were identified, and I believe it was probably if not all close
to it that they all remained with that same employer throughout the last ten years of their career.
And so that was one of the reasons why it was looked at, and that's one of the reasons why the
law was enacted in that way. Now, if things change in the future and it's not equitable, then I'm
sure we would look at changing the law to see if there's ways in which we could make it more
equitable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Councilor, though -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MR. YOUNG: --I want you to understand that statute, which this year is the first year it's in play, over
time in and of itself does not create spiking, okay. Spiking, by definition under statute is, if the
years that are used to calculate your pension benefit, i.e., your high three -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --or your high five, if that.. .if those years are significantly higher than the average years
that are not included in the calculation. So, say for...in your example, a firefighter that has some
steady rate of overtime across their career, that does not create a spiking scenario. Spiking is
when in those years that are gonna be calculated, they're significantly higher than the average of
your other years of service.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Has that been determined, what is...
MR. YOUNG: That statute defines it, and I believe it's more than 20 percent.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Twenty percent.
MR. YOUNG: If the high-three, high-five years on average are more than 20 percent, then that is
determined to be a spiking event.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Okay.
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MR. MACHIDA: And it's looked at in the last ten years of their employment.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And then regarding the investment officer's appointment,
okay, so that wouldn't be outside, third-party individuals, they would be employees of the State
Retirement System?
MR. MACHIDA: That is correct. They would be employees of the Retirement System.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause I was thinking, maybe third party might be good, 'cause the
agreement is, you don't make us money, you don't get paid...
MR. MACHIDA: So that's one of the reasons why we wanted to make it exempt versus Civil Service -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: --is that we have the.. .if they don't perform, then the board has the ability to replace
them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And just couple.. .have we considered to maybe enter into
investment agreements with big government sector investors? You know, I've been asked, you
know, and I've looked at the New York system, the California system...especially when they
choose to do things together, they influence the market. They influence what happens on Wall
Street regarding the stocks. So knowing how we are with the type of money we have access
compared to those, have we viewed and whether or not it makes sense for us to kumpang, you
know, the old term, and see if we can move with a market shaker that can make us better returns
or do we still wanna be...I mean I don't know what is your approach, Mr. Machida, so maybe
you could let us know is that a strategy that has been considered or is not even considerable?
MR. MACHIDA: I think it's been brought.. .usually what happens is the investment.. .we
have.., currently we have two investment consultants. We're actually gonna have a third,
because we're growing the private the equity program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: But the investment consultants usually advise the board as to how we can achieve
that investment return rate assumption. So and based on the fact that we need to ensure that we
minimize risk as well, too. So the investment consultant advises the board, so they take
everything under consideration -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MACHlDA: --and present to the Board of Trustees.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And can you tell us if we have a strategy? I know what the university
forecast was to Maui County on the economic forecasting last week. But, you know, I've been
fortunate to work at national. And part of the concern, national, on issues that we have no
control over that there is a potential that the market could shrink 10 percent, up to 10 percent. If
that happens, sooner than later, like this fiscal year, is there a strategy for your investment
component to make the quick-enough adjustments to minimize that 10 percent shrinkage of the
market?
MR. MACHIDA: Yeah, we do have policies in place to assist with that. But you have to realize, too,
that, you know, we're a $12 billion fund, we have over 35 investment managers, and to liquidate
within a short period of time will be difficult. When I say, "short period of time", you have to
look at the whole portfolio and the impacts not only with respect to the equity markets, but to the
other markets as well, too. So, you know, we do have real estate and some of the private markets
that's not easily liquidated like -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: --the public markets are. And so but we do have policies in place to take a look at
that, and if need be, to adjust it as appropriate. But I would say that it would be very, very
difficult for us to liquidate the substantial amounts of investments that we have within a short
period of time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause, you know, we all know that, you know, how China moves
toward development of their inner areas of their country and how they gonna change their
investment and liquidations of.. .to get their cash to build within their own country, we know it's
gonna impact us eventually.
MR. MACHIDA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so I'm just curious about, you know, if you tell me, we have strategies,
we have taken accounts of different scenarios and we're prepared to respond accordingly, that
gives me a bit of assurance that, you know, at least we've looked at those potential downsides of
the market, also.
MR. MACHIDA: That has been discussed before in terms of what can be done. Not necessarily, again,
the whole portfolio, but then to make significant shifts in the portfolio to prevent substantial
losses.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Machida. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Just to let you know, Mr. Machida has to leave so we
can't break and come back. And the Chair is willing to stay for as long as you all still have
questions that you'd like the answer, as long as we can maintain quorum. So, Members, further
questions? Is that a vote for lunch or...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. You know, again, like Mr. Hokama said, I
agree, a year makes a big difference from what you came last year and even the previous year.
So, you know, I think we're working in the right direction. The only question I have is, what
would be, in your estimation--and both of you are here to maybe give me an idea and the
public's idea--what would create, with all the safeguards we have in place, major chaos as far as
our retirement fund is? What event could, and I know there's many events that could, but if you
were to look for an event that could make a major impact on our fund, what would you say?
How would you answer that question?
MR. MACHIDA: I would probably say, again, the three significant components of impacting the
unfunded liability is the investment returns. So one would be the investment markets.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MACHIDA: Number two would be the life expectancy of the members and retirees. So if for
some reason there's been dramatic improvements in the field of medicine and healthcare, if
people start living substantially longer than they are now, that will also increase it, too. And if
we don't get the kind of contributions from the employers that's been targeted, then that could
also significantly impact the unfunded liability. There's others as well, too, but what we've been
told from our actuaries is that those are the three most impactful items within the assumptions.
MR. YOUNG: I'll tell you, Councilor, that on the horizon, from what I see, there's a potential problem
brewing just given world events, financial markets, overall economy, it's two of the components
that are very real that Mr. Machida mentioned. One is, if there's a sudden rush to retire in
system that's significantly higher than what's currently been the experience. And you see how
many people are vested. So one is a significant rush to retire coupled with, at the same time,
there's a significant equity market drop. And, right now, equity markets are performing at near
their historical high. So that is potentially brewing. The combination of those two, timed
rightly, could send the ERS--right now it's in its very delicate state of recovery--could send the
ERS into some significantly catastrophic statistics. Most notably, the one that was earlier
mentioned about getting to a prefunding...I'm sorry, to a funding level that's less than
50 percent. If the ERS ever gets to funding level of less than 50 percent, where it's currently
only 59 percent funded, that would be catastrophic for credit markets for Hawaii, debt issuers
and for the ERS system as a whole; and that could be shaping up as a problem. 'Cause, right
now, what I see on the horizon is, credit markets are trading at their historical high. Collective
Bargaining, one of the reasons why you've seen a decline in the number of retirees over the last
two years is because everybody's been under 5 percent pay reductions and there hasn't been an
increase in employment staff in government; that's starting to change, right. You also see that
the rate of retirees is potentially set to bill 'cause you have this big queue of employees that
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could retire but haven't. And, every year, there's more employees that could retire but don't;
that's moving, this bubble is moving. So my assessment of it is that we need to do whatever we
can to get the ERS significantly more funded before this.. .1 think this will be a real problem
coming in the next...within the next five to ten years.
CO'UNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. I think the public needed to understand that,
you know, that no matter what we do, there are things beyond our control. And, you know,
that.. .even though you mentioned during your presentation, sometimes it's missed in the.. .1 just
wanted the highlight, you know, so that the public and I understand the real demographics that
would... and what we're looking for at this point in time. And the real challenge is that the next
five or ten years could be actually become reality. And then almost nothing we can do unless,
again, we start increasing taxes to offset; and that's not something that's possible with the public
at large. So thank you. Thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I just was thinking as the two, Administrator and the Director, were
sharing their thoughts with us, have we ever tried to tie it to the Social Security? Because, again,
we understand the historical origin of the Social Security program. And most American males
did not live to retirement age, so the fund was never meant to implode or run out of money. So
have we decided to maybe tie our retirement to what Social Security sends and say, if you want
your full Social Security, 100 percent--I think, mine, last told me was, I gotta work till 67.2--so
have we even considered to tie it to that kind of statistical components where if I want my
100 percent from Social Security, I gotta work till 67.2? And then that would then reduce my
retirement component instead of if I retired at 62 or 65. Is that part of the thought process, also,
for the system?
MR. MACHIDA: It was looked at initially. I mean not specifically tied to Social Security. But there
were different scenarios that were looked at with respect to what came out of the 2011
Legislative Session. And so some of those were brought up and discussed before the final
initiative was done. But not specifically to how Social Security actually does it now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: And unlike Social Security, what taxpayers and the general citizen needs to know is that
for these types of benefits, they are constitutionally protected. So you cannot change the benefits
for public employees on the pension system that they're currently promised. So there's no
escaping -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: --these liabilities. You will have...taxpayers will have to pay for these benefits
regardless what happens to the market, regardless what happens to the ERS, taxpayers are gonna
pay this bill.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and I understand that. And that's why I am a proponent to have
another Constitutional Convention. Because I think we need to look at the whole picture and not
just look at a single piece of legislation from the Legislature on only one section of the whole
Constitution. You know, we did it in '78. I thought what made sense, we did the appropriate
adjustments and amendments that made sense in '78, Chair. And, you know, right now it's
30 years later and we, you know, we choose not to review the document that sets forth a lot of
our policies and obligations. So it's interesting how we've tried to avoid another convention
because of special interests. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Machida, you know, we've had...we often...or I often
get questions about, you know, or statements I guess more than questions that I don't wanna pay
more taxes to cover the Retirement System when they've, you know, when they've lost the
money through investment challenges. And my response has been, you know, they've lost a
small amount from investment challenges, but the most significant reduction in the payments
into the system were because the Legislature withheld the payments during years when the return
was such that they decided they could forgo that contribution. Has anyone calculated the
difference in the magnitude of the impacts of those two types of events? In other words, how
much of the unfunded liability because we lost money in a couple of different downturns versus
the funds that were removed from the...or not removed, withheld from being contributed to the
fund because the fund had a certain level of return? Can you give us a sense of what that
magnitude is?
MR. MACHIDA: Actually, our actuary had done that a couple of years ago.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
MR. MACHIDA: And I know there was a question Councilwoman Cochran to Trustee Young. They
had calculated that if we had been able to keep--it's about $1.7 billion--if we had been able to
keep that, we would be about 95 to 100 percent funded. So instead of 60 percent or 59.2 percent,
it would be in the neighborhood of 95 to 100 percent. So we would be in close proximity with
the state of New York and others who are close to or exceeding 100 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you for that. Because I think it's important for the taxpayers to know that
they weren't asked for the taxes back then. We spent the money on other items. Had we
charged them for it back then, we would not be in this position now. So basically my reaction to
this guy was, you never paid those taxes back then, so we're gonna have to come and ask you for
them now. Are all four counties and the State providing an adequate amount towards the
retirement...or towards the unfunded liability at this point?
MR. MACHIDA: All employers are paying what they're required to by law.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So and then with respect to the spiking, you had mentioned that it was...that
the employers would be charged for the--lack of a better word--the excess portion of the
overtime.
MR. MACHIDA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that only for the employees who are hired after July 1
spiking...

st

of last year or is this for all

MR. MACHIDA: This is for all spiking for those who retire on July 1, 2012 and after. So they're
existing members as well as, potentially in the future, new members who are hired on
July 1, 2012.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then...
MR. YOUNG: Except, Chair, that -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah?
MR. YOUNG: --what did change for employees hired after July 1, 2012 is that non-base pay is not
calculated towards the pension calculation for those employees. So this spiking issue that we're
talking about is only relevant for employees that were employed prior to July 1, 2012.
Employees hired after that, do not have the availability essentially to spike anymore.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: So the components of that statute effectively eliminates spiking activity towards the
unfunded liability for the Employees' Retirement System. That is nationally significant
compared to other pension systems in the country; that is a nationally significant piece of
legislation. So understand that for the employers.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Another question is, with the changes in the benefits going forward--I know
the new employees that we hire are likely not to cost us as much as current employees--do you
have a sense or could you give us a sense of what that differential is? Because I think some
people feel we shouldn't be hiring anymore people because of we're gonna add to the unfunded
liability.
MR. MACHIDA: I'll say this much. The members before 2012, before July 1, 2012, the employers pay
6 percent of their pay in the current, 12-month period to help fund those employees for that
12-month period in the current year.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. MACHIDA: With the new hires, instead of 6 percent, it's 2 percent. So it's 2 percent of their pay.
So it is, just from funding that yearly salary for employees, a significant difference between the
older members and the newer members.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, other questions for Mr. Machida? Seeing none, I wanna
thank you both for coming over and spending some time with us and helping us understand what
some of our less fun challenges are. And thanks for the hard work trying to pull all the things
together and move forward in a responsible way. Did you have something Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, and this is before the new contracts kick in, these numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct. Well that's a.. .you bring up a good question. As the new contracts kick in,
to what degree are they likely--I know you can't disclose necessarily what the contracts are
going to be--but when we have new contracts, does that...what impact does that have on the
unfunded liability?
MR. MACHIDA: I'll say this, it's assumed that payroll go 31/2 percent every year. So the unfunded
liability is based on a payroll growth every year of 31/2 percent. So if there are agreements that
far exceed that 31/2 percent--and, again, payroll growth is contingent upon not only pay increases,
but also increases in the number of positions--because any of the dollar increases would have an
impact beyond the 31/2 percent. So what's being included now to project out the unfunded
liability, over the long term, is 31/2 percent growth in pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. With that, I wanna thank you both again. And we
MR. YOUNG: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I hear somebody?
MR. YOUNG: No, just...
CHAIR WHITE: Oh. I thought I heard somebody say, "Chair". Okay, we will recess until 1:30 this
afternoon. . . (gavel). . .

RECESS:

12:19 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:43 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order, and we will proceed with a review of the Real Property Tax Certification. From here, I'll
turn it over to Mr. Agsalog and...
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REAL PROPERTY TAX CERTIFICATION
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee. Good afternoon. On Friday,
we had transmitted the rolls to the County Clerk, via County Clerk to you, this big book over
here. It's now on the website as we speak today. Thank you to staff at the Real Property Tax as
well as the IT Services. Mr. Chair, the transmittal that we have sent to you via the County
Clerks, we have assessed 71,515 parcels. And the assessment, Mr. Chair, had a projected. ..had
an assessment value of $33,411,557,400. That's a little bit increase from last year, Mr. Chair,
and it has a... according to the proposed rate of the Mayor's Proposed Budget that valuation
would generate $238,914,660 for the coming year. I have asked, Mr. Chair, our staff to prepare
the detailed presentation for the assessment for the tax year 2013. So if you don't mind,
Mr. Chair, and we wanna go through the presentation, I have our staff - Mr. Scott Teruya, the
Administrator; and we have Marcy Martin also as our PTO, the Property Tax Technical Officer?
So with that, Mr. Chair, if you indulge us, we can do the presentation in detail.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Please proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Council Chair Baisa, Chair White and Members of the Budget and Finance
Committee, good afternoon. Scott Teruya, Real Property Tax Administrator. On behalf of
Director Agsalog, it's an honor to present to this Council the Maui County 2013 Certification
Roll. The first packet that I'll be covering is titled, Real Property Tax Certification. There
should be two different packets. As you turn the page, is just a table of contents for your review.
And I'll be going on to the next page which is Page No. 1. Actually, before that, let me give you
a little bit background. According to Chapter 3.48.135 of the Maui County Code, it states that on
or before April 19 preceding the tax year, the Director of Finance shall file with the County
Clerk a list of all real property assessments made within the County of Maui. This list is known
as the Certification Roll and shall identify the properties assessed by its Tax Map Key number.
This list.. .the real property shall be assessed and taxee shall be levied thereon as of January 1
preceding the tax year--and in this case, the assessments are based as of January 1, 2013--and
sets the basis for the Council's deliberation and the tax rates for the Fiscal '14 Budget. At the
time the Mayor submitted the Fiscal '14 Budget to the Council, the Certification of Real Property
Assessments had not been completed and the Mayor's Proposed Budget includes projections on
the amount of value that may be under appeal. Currently, the 2013 Certification Roll is complete
and identifies the actual net value after all exemptions with actual assessments under dispute.
The certified value for revenue projection is used for Council's deliberation of the budget and
establishment of the Fiscal '14 Real Property Tax Rates. Although our projections were
relatively close to the estimated value and revenue projection, the certified revenue for Real
Property Taxes after deduction of the Circuit Breaker and adding back Minimum Tax at the
Mayor's proposed tax rates, it'll total $238,914,660. So as I mentioned, on Page 1, is really your
summary. This is where everything you'll probably revert back to if you guys are to adjust tax
rates.
MR. BAZ: Wait, Mr. Chair, just 'cause it's in my mind, I'm sure it's in a lot of your minds, we
budgeted $239,028,963 or $114,000 different.
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CHAIR WHITE: Pretty darn close.
MR. BAZ: 0.05 percent, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I knew you had that number.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good job.
MR. BAZ: I just wanna... while we're on this break, I just wanna thank the Real Property Tax
Administrator and Finance Department for working with my office to come up with these
numbers. And, you know, we did work together very closely. And it is pretty amazing that we
were shooting that close in that, but sorry to interrupt, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. On Page No. 1, it's just graph. It's a chart, it's a summary of all the ten
classifications with the certified value, tax rate for tax rate purposes broken down by land and
building classification. The certified values are applied to the Mayor's proposed tax rates to
arrive at the projected revenue. The sum of the ten classifications arrives at a subtotal,
$237,896,648. From there, as you go down, you see that we less the Circuit Breaker tax credit
estimate, we add back the Minimum Tax Adjustment and arrive at the 238,914,660. On Pages 2
through 11, they are very similar in detail with the exception that it is by classification. So as
you see on Page No. 2, near the top, this is the summary for the Time Share classification. And
I'll just go really brief. What it does is, these Pages 2 through 11, will show you detail like the
gross valuation, the exemptions in that classification, the valuation on appeal, 50 percent of the
value that must be deducted from the appeals, and the valuation for tax rate purposes. So as you
glance through them, I'm gonna go through them relatively quickly. Page 2 is for Time Share;
Page 3 is Residential; Page 4 is Commercialized Residential; Page 5 is Apartment; 6 for
Commercial; 7, Industrial; 8, Agricultural; 9, Conservation; 10, Hotel/Resort; and 11 for the
Homeowner. Going on to Page No. 12 is the aggregate total from all the previous ten
classifications -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
MR. TERUYA: --and for tax rate setting purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are we going to ask questions as we're going through this or at the end
of his presentation?
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CHAIR WHITE: Let him go through this -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --then we'll open for questions.
MR. TERUYA: So, as I just mentioned, Page No. 12 is the aggregate total for the previous Pages 2
through 11. Going on to 13, is a summary showing the number of parcels per classification. The
title is, No. of PITTS. So if you look under that, that is the parcel count per classification. It also
identifies, on the lower half, it tells you the number of appeals in each category along with the
valuation of dispute. So, if you see there, you'll see the total of 499 appeals with relating to
651 thousand [sic] ,496,200 under dispute. On Page No. 14 is a illustration of the number of
appeals filed per classification and the percent of the totals of appeals filed by classification. On
Page No. 15, this'll show you 100 percent of the taxes actually in dispute. When a parcel has
filed an appeal and remits payments to the County, the County's required to place these funds
under dispute into a litigated account. The amount for the Fiscal '14 tax year totals $5,028,662.
These funds, although 50 percent is budgeted for expenditure, it is held in suspense until appeal
is adjudicated before the Board of Review or Tax Appeal Court. On Page 16, this slide shows
you the past ten years and the net taxable values. As you can see, by the top graph, you can see
that the market began to rise in the 2007 year peaking at the '09, '10 level and then coming
down. On a positive note, this chart at least indicates for the first time in four years that we're
actually picking it back up. One of the contributing factors to this would definitely be the
stabilizing values and some of the enforcement efforts that we're doing in removing exemptions
and so forth. And on the last page, 17, this shows the certified values for tax rate purposes for
the past ten years. Unlike the previous page, this page takes into the account 50 percent of the
valuation under appeal. So, as you can see, that would be the difference between this one and
the previous slide. So, on this one, we're taking out 50 percent of the value to give you a
valuation for rate purposes at $33,411,577,400 [sic]. And the trend appears to follow the
previous slide where it went about values and then peaking and coming back down and starting
to plateau. So, Mr. Chair, that ends this portion of the handout, and I'll take questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, let's start with the graph on the first page showing the land
classification description and certified values and projected revenues. Questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: No questions? Questions on the Time Share page?
VICE-CHAIR HOKANIA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, during the testimony portion.. .and thank you, Mr. Teruya and
Ms. Martin, for this good work as always. It's interesting how some of the testimony was
- 54 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 22, 2013

worded this morning, Chairman. 'Cause they bring up the TAT component besides the tax rate
that they pay per the County. And if I recall correctly, that was part of our consideration in
setting up the rate originally. And, you know, one of the things that I was wondering is if we
held the current rate to the valuation--if my math is correct--they going pay from that category,
we're gonna get less revenues. Because, as I understand, it is about a 1.7 percent decrease in that
category. So if we hold the current rate, as of today, I guess--so maybe Mr. Teruya can correct
me if I'm wrong--I'm thinking we're gonna get close to a half million dollars less revenue. And
I bring up and, you know, they bring up the rate and the justification, well for me, taxation is also
a implementing tool of County policy on land use. And I don't have a problem using that tool as
to implement our land use policies on what we want to... like the State gives tax credits, well
we'll give certain tax concern to encourage certain things or if we feel it needs to be ramped
down.. .ramped back, we're gonna create taxation that'll create that policy. But as I recall,
Chairman, one of the components was to look at the change of revenues from Hotel, which they
asked to go back into, and the current category that they are which is Time Share. And I believe
the County was, you know, smart enough to do a study in the past; and the loss of revenues from
the traditional Hotel component to the way we are now with Time Share, I believe the study
recommended $21 as the rate to equate the same amount revenue. I may be off. I don't think by
a hell of a lot, but I could be, you know, I mean that might be the most...may not be the most
current, Chairman. But I think the Council can show that, at this time, what we loss in revenues
and what we currently considering and, or what we have set the rate as, in the past, is less than if
they would've been in the traditional Hotel component under the current TAT that you, as a
hotelier, have to pay in taxes. So, you know, I think we, you know, we need to put out all the
information as it regards to the certain categories, because I believe the County has solid footing
and the courts will support the Council's legislative actions, in the past, on how we approach
taxation. And, you know, everybody can complain, why is my rate the highest or why is my rate
the lowest? Nobody wants to be the highest. But it's how we've used taxation to implement our
land use policies and priorities. And I think every entity historically, whether it's in this state or
in other states, has used it to implement legislative policy; and it has withstood judicial review
and been supported by judicial decisions. So I find it interesting the kind of comments that come
from those that may not understand our history as well as maybe they should regarding our
taxation policy and history. But I just bring that up since, you know, we're now on the Time
Share category, Chairman. And, again, I bring it up that, you know, if I'm incorrect, please,
Mr. Teruya, correct me. 'Cause I would rather be slapped on the hand and get it correct then,
you know, maintain an incorrect understanding of this component that lately has been under
review and comment. So that's my take on this category, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Just to give you an update. With the new values that were presented this
morning, the Time Share category will see a.. .last year, I believe they paid 23,107,577. And at
last year's rate, that amount would drop by 114,000. My recollection is that you're absolutely
right. The higher rate was based on the fact that the time shares pay TAT only on a half of their
maintenance fee. And the concern was that if the degree to which they provide TAT is
diminished, then the County felt that it was appropriate to increase the rate.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
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CHAIR WHITE: That may be worth revisiting.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know what the calculation is, but...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask if you would allow maybe Real Property Tax Division to give a
comment whether my understanding is kinda accurate or accurate or totally incorrect? Because
that is my historical and current understanding of how we've transitioned to create this Time
Share category and how we've started taxation was, we looked at the differences of the revenue
that was generated and the historical component before we decided to set rates. 'Cause I was one
part of that Council that created this separation and still support that separation. So I don't know
if Mr. Teruya, you know, if I'm wrong, please correct me. I'm open to that criticism and
correction if I have it totally misunderstood.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, first of all, with our calculation, if they were to remain at the same rate as
the last fiscal year, the revenue change would be a negative $394,373. And the second part to
the question, it was nine years ago that the Council adopted the classification of Time Share. I
wasn't in Administration at that time, but we do have the.. .1 believe we have the study in the
office. It was.. .it did reconcile to $21 based on a conversation of a Hotel to a Time Share and
the revenue difference, and it did calculate to $21. I'm not the expert in the TAT business,
et cetera, but, you know, the hotels do have room revenue and they take the TAT from there.
And I know the time shares don't have room revenues, so -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, percent of the maintenance.
MR. TERUYA: --I believe the studies was in lieu of that tax that they do a pay a percentage of the
maintenance fee is my last understanding of how it's calculated. So I'm sure if you look back at
the study, it'll reconcile to how they come about based on the conversion of a Hotel to a Time
Share and what was the revenue difference. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I've been listening to the testimony
from the time share folks. Heard them both in Lahaina and heard them again today, and frankly
I've heard them a few times. But most recently, so it's kind of fresh in mind at the moment.
What I've heard them ask for, and I've heard them, you know, kind of beg for this twice, was,
can somebody explain to us why our rate is so different from the hotels? And I'm wondering if
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this study exists and this information exists, has it ever been given to them? And if it has, then
why do they keep saying, nobody answers them?
CHAIR WHITE: It's a question for the Administration.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know whether they were eminent to...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I'm sorry, I'm not aware that we've given that to them. I'm... it was referenced
by them before in some of their calculations and things. So I'm assuming that they have, or
somebody in the time share industry, has a copy of it or had a copy of it. Because in...as they
approached my office during discussions about setting Real Property Tax rates, it was last year
or the year before, they did reference that to me that they knew about that study. So I'm....but
we can share a copy of that with them as soon as we get a copy of it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it might be a good thing to do so that if they keep saying, well,
you know, we keep asking and nobody answers, at least we can say, well, we gave it to you, so
we've done our part and, you know, here it is and that's what it is. But for them to keep saying,
we keep asking and nobody answers, doesn't sound very good on our part. I think we should at
least give them that and we've done what we can. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the questions that they were asking I think pertained largely to on what basis
are we establishing the rate.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And that's the question I hear, and this seems to be a part of it. And if
there's more, well then maybe we can share that, too. You know, once we have the open
discussion and everybody understands and everybody understands. Until we do, there's always
room for all kinds of innuendo which really we don't need.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. So who has the study? You guys?
MR. TERUYA: I think we're both looking at each other right now. 'Cause, you know, Chair, I don't
know. I can go back to the office and look for it.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the research that I would do to try find it would be look in Council's records at
the time it was created. There may be some kind of...
CHAIR WHITE: Staff, are you aware where it might be?
MR. KANESHINA: I could check with the Clerks. They're kinda the repository of all things that is
County.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Clerk has it.
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MR. KANESHINA: But I would also probably, at the same time, advise RPT to look in their files as
well, and maybe we could meet in the middle. Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And, you know, I understand that the
discussion Mr. Hokama brought up about TAT and, you know, conversions. As you well aware
of, many of the existing time shares today are new. They weren't converted. They were built. I
think more than half if I'm not mistaken, Mr. Teruya. Mr. Teruya, would you know how many
were built brand new versus converted? I know Marriott was converted, but I know there's a
whole bunch that were built new that were never existed and KOR would be one right off the top
of my head and go further down along that coastline. And then the other question, while they're
doing that, if I'm not mistaken, I remember them coming last couple years, and they have a TOA
[sic] or -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --there's some sort of...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, TOT, Transient Occupancy Tax.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: TOT, thank you. I knew there was another term. Thank you. I
knew you would know, Mr. Chair, thank you very much. Which is their version of TAT. And
so maybe when this was changed and what was occurring made good sense back then. But times
how they have changed and they are being taxed under that TOT -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --excuse me, not a TAT. So it'd be interesting because maybe
they have a legitimate concern, maybe they have a legitimate complaint now. Because they are
not just being a time share, but they are being taxed by the State and us at a higher rate versus
other entities. So this would be interesting to find out. I'd like, you know, maybe somebody can
get us the answers as far as what the TOT is. What is the rate they pay? Would you know,
Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: It's the same rate that the TAT is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The TAT.
CHAIR WHITE: And they also... it's a little confusing because they also pay TAT if their unit is used
by someone who's not an owner. So -- 58 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So like...
CHAIR WHITE: --if they're renting it out like a hotel room -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --they have to pay the TAT on that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So like KOR, I know for a fact, because I had worked there, there
were hotel guests that went to Kaanapali Beach...I mean the KOR because, A, you were full or,
2, they chose to go that side; and then they had to pay the TOT and I guess the TAT as well as
whatever the room rate was. So I guess the question begs to be asked, before we, you know, any
classification, you know, that's not only for them, but any classification that we're changing,
what is the effect on our changes and what are they paying into it? If they're paying TAT and
they paying TOT, what do we get out of that? Do we get anything out of the
TO ... TO ... TOT...that' s a tricky one.
CHAIR WHITE: The TOT and the TAT are combined at the State level, so some of what they pay into
makes its way here. It's just that our calculation was that the contribution's gonna be
significantly lower as a time share because they're paying TAT on only half of the maintenance
fee as opposed to the full retail value of the room like it is with the hotels.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But the TOT, how much of that is that added into the TAT, you
just said, right?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I don't know how much it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure it's grown, and it probably deserves a revisit at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think this is where the.. .what we did nine years ago was
applicable to nine years ago. And, no offense, things have changed.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And maybe we better get all our facts together before we start
saying, well, we did it because of this. Well, back then, maybe the $21 was valid. Maybe the
$21 made good sense. But, today, maybe it's changed. And if we're looking at a 98 or 95 or
96 percent occupancy rate consistently and all the other ancillary businesses that come with sales
and all the other stuff that are there, I mean, you know, this is a vital part of our visitor industry
today. So let's not cut off any of our golden goose. You know, let's not take one wing and let
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the thing fly with only one. I think we need to keep it all together and know the facts before we
start.
CHAIR WHITE: We won't be whacking wings in here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, you know, it just was one of my quick thoughts of
how to get the picture out there, you know. So thank you, Mr. Chair, I appreciate it.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, other questions on the Time Share page? If not,
we'll move on. Any questions on the Residential? Commercialized Residential, no appeals.
Apartment? Commercial? Industrial, Agricultural, Conservation...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just curious on, Mr. Teruya, on the Agricultural. A lot of appeal values
even after you give them the Agricultural rate, or is this something zoned Agricultural that you
did not give them the Agricultural valuation? And I would guess that would be the same for
Conservation as well?
MR. TERUYA: Majority of the value comes from Alexander and Baldwin and the wind farm.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just on the...
MR. TERUYA: A lot of the value comes from the wind farm and A&B.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And do they say what they think that...or do you not find that
out until...
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, we just received the appeals probably a week ago, so I don't think we have
enough information to exactly tell you the reason why for the appeal at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the wind farm isn't in.. .1 thought it was in Conservation.
MR. TERUYA: Ulupalakua is in Agricultural.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, there's one in Ag, one in Conservation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One in... okay, gotcha. Okay. Yeah, then that makes sense where
that's coming. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm glad Mr. Couch caught that, 'cause that was.. .just numbers, it's a big
number, the valuation of appeal. But tied to Homeowners, since we're fortunate enough or Ag
property owners admitted using their home for unpermitted uses that whereby they should
actually lose their exemption. Has that made any adjustments on the Homeowner category with
the impact from the Ag category, Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: I think there will be some impact to the Agricultural classification, but I think overall
the Homeowner category is being reduced primarily because of the research done with the data
that's gathered from the State Department of Taxation. So I think those efforts are the primary
reason why you might see less homeowners. I don't think it's a matter of people moving away.
I think it's just more of a matter of compliance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. I'm done, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Hotel/Resort? Oh, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: No, whichever.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that was it. That was the one, Hotel/Resort. Good catch. Just
again for some of the new Members and anybody else who's taking a look at this for the first
time. Hotel/Resort, how many actual hotels do we have that are in this?
MR. TERUYA: This kinda spoils my second presentation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, sorry.
MR. TERUYA: It'll be covered in the second half of the presentation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I'll wait. I can wait. 'Cause there's a lot of valuation on appeal
and I don't know if that's to the hotels or the...
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, I can tell you that there is one hotel that'll appeal, though. And the remaining
comes from the other category, from the other short-term rental.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Condominiums.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One hotel, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is one of the few categories where the building value is higher than the
land. You look at home, residential homeowners, is usually the land is way higher than the
building, okay. This one, you notice it's the opposite. The building has more value than the
land. And so I was wondering if there is something that if you can help us... 'cause part of the
calls that I get or people come talk to me is, there's no way I can rebuild my house for the value
the County values my home. And, yet, this is my tax bill and this is the value I get, but it's
basically the land. So what is...is there any difference in approach whereby when you look at
this the building shows really strong value compared to the land? If that's...
MR. TERUYA: And it's difficult in this category because you have two totally different components.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand that.
MR. TERUYA: You have the true 37 hotels and you have the short-term rental market. And, in the
short-term rental market, a lot of the building value comes from these short-term rentals. So, you
know, we're talking about condos that exceed -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TERUYA: --several million dollars, and the allocation is very difficult for people to understand.
And that's kinda one of the reasons why we have a proposed amendment to show one value like
Kauai County and Oahu -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --is because people... it's very hard to tell you what your condo split is on your
allocation. So it's either you're doing a residual on the land or you're doing a residual on the
building.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TERUYA: Because even like when you build your home, you know what you bought your land
for and you know what you paid to build your house. But you add the two and it's not market
value. There's still components of profit, land improvements, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: So, you know, where we throw that difference may either be on one or the other. But
that's why it's very difficult to say, you just can't simply add the two together and that's what
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it's worth. You know, there's profit and there's a lot of things, there's other that's involved in it.
So very difficult to answer that question very clearly that everybody will understand.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I, for one, appreciate your response, because that's why, you know, lot
of times, I have such a hard time, in my estimation, reducing the integrity of the zoning
categories, you know. 'Cause, to me, it impacts the valuation of categories when we do real
property taxation and my term was, bastardizing the zoning categories. So I bring it up, because
I think we need to understand both how the zoning category relates to the property tax
component. And if we wanna make changes, whether it be a bed and breakfast or a time share in
a Residential or non-traditional land use category, how that it can now impact the valuations of
the building and the land categorywide. And, you know, maybe for some people, they going
like, I don't get what he's saying. But, for me, it comes down to the money, okay, and fairness
component, also. So I just bring that up. And I appreciate Mr. Teruya giving his comments to
my question. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you bring up a very interesting perspective. If I'm not mistaken--Mr. Teruya
can correct me if I'm wrong--but my recollection is in the Hotel category, the buildings are not
based on market value, the buildings are based on replacement cost. So it's very different
from -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --Residential as well. So that's another reason why the building number is probably a
lot stronger than it would otherwise be. And, you know, there are years when that works in the
hotels' favor and there's years when it works against them. But, you know, it's something that's
relatively steady. So it...I don't know, is that correct, Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: That is correct. You know, the Department has two ways of valuing and it's cost and
market. We ultimately do both and we reconcile to one approach which gives us the most
reliable value. And currently with hotels, we're currently using the cost approach to value.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Also on this Hotel/Resort, and I noticed on
some of the others that are not Homeowners, you have exemptions on there. And, again to
refresh my memory, what kind of exemptions do we have on Ag, Hotel, et cetera, and it looks
like Conservation as well? And a fair amount of them, too, especially Industrial.
MR. TERUYA: This also ruins the second half of the presentation, but -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. Sony.
MR. TERUYA: --nah. But, you know, I think it's good to identify to the Members that there are
various exemptions and some more heavily than others. But I'll go down the list of them.
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Childcare, that could be in any category, that somebody's providing childcare; that's one of the
exemptions. Credit unions, that could be in Industrial, that could be in Commercial, that could
be in other zoning as well. Historical residences, that could be in any category as well. Kuleana
lands, churches, hospital, low and moderate-income housing, nonprofit organization, school, and
taro; that's the predominant. Oh, and also you have very.. .other ones like disabilities, like
totally disabled vets, et cetera.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: But those are the predominant exemptions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just...real quick for the low and moderate...what'd you say,
low and moderate?
MR. TERUYA: Low and moderate-income housing. They would have to follow.. .there's criteria as to
what it would qualify to meet those tests.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's different from affordable housing, 'cause the -MR. TERUYA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --affordable housing, there's a...
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, we have a different component. There's a whole section on exemptions in the
Code that talks to the exemptions and what would qualify people to receive it, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If I can maybe ask Mr. Teruya just one quick...and I think I need to thank
Mr. Couch 'cause you brought it in my brain. Like, for example, 'cause I read this report
regarding...and you mentioned certain institutions that we give tax exemptions or beneficial tax
considerations. It's like credit unions, currently they're exempted right?
MR. TERUYA: Correct. They're exempt; however, they are subject to the Minimum Tax.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, you know, I can still be supportive of the land. If a credit union
can put up a $15 million building, why wouldn't I wanna consider taxing the building? Not the
land now, the building. 'Cause I think that is a fair question to ask. If they can put up that kind
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of physical structure, why we still give that type of building that.. .pretty much tax-free
exemption?
MR. TERUYA: Are you looking for an answer?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, if you choose.. .and if you say, you know, it's up to you, you guys make
the policy on.. .but I just bring it up, because I find it interesting how certain entities, to me, take
extra advantage of government's taxation policy. And I don't have, like I said, I don't have a
problem about the land. But if you can put up certain type of structures, why shouldn't I
consider placing a fair tax component on the building?
MR. TERUYA: I don't have a direct answer to your question other than to say that every municipality
is reviewing all exemptions. It's not only in the State of Hawaii, it's nationally, as to what are
the real benefits to the people who getting Minimum Tax or being exempt. They are all looking
at what is the greater benefit to the society for them to be not taxed. So I think this is a question
not only for us, but it's really out there. And the most recent journal in the IAAO talks about
Boston, Massachusetts as being one of 'em with lot of the education and the high tech in that
area and what--it's called PILOT--what are you paying in lieu of tax. So in lieu of tax, what are
you giving to society? And that's the biggest question that they're asking right now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And he threw something in my head there, Mr. Teruya did. You know,
if other places are doing that study, I was just wondering if we should that a request from this
Committee, maybe back to this Committee or the Policy Committee, to take a look at the
exemptions that are afforded. Because just off the top of my head, credit unions is kinda
interesting that they get a tax exemption for something. But, you know, it would be nice to know
the reason and to see if other things can be looked at again as well. So can we do that either
through...as a request to the Council Chair to put it in the proper Committee, I guess?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm happy to do that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: You're talking about all property tax exemptions -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: --or are you adding other things to the list?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Property tax exemptions, the list he gave off. Because those are
obviously in Code all over the place and it might be time to revisit those.
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CHAIR WHITE: Corp. Counsel, do you know whether there are state laws or federal laws that require
the nonprofit treatment or how much flexibility do we have to do it by Code or do we have
complete flexibility?
MR. UEOKA: Sorry, Chair, I don't really follow the question.
CHAIR WHITE: Probably because you might not have been paying attention to... no, just... no, the
question is, are we guided by federal law or state law as to which type of entity we need to
provide nonprofit.. .which type of nonprofit do we need to give the benefits to?
MR. UEOKA: What types of benefits do you mean specific?
CHAIR WHITE: Well we're talking about the exemptions from property tax.
MR. UEOKA: We would define which ones we give exemptions to, but of course there's state
nonprofits which are just registered with the State DCCA and there's IRS 501 type nonprofits.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So are you saying that it's totally within our purview to decide the level of
those benefits?
MR. UEOKA: With restrictions, of course, in the sense that as any other tax it typically would be a
rational basis type test, you can't be discriminating and that kinda of stuff, of course.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. Members, other questions? I think an important item to note on the page
with respect to the Homeowners is the total value of 12 million [sic], 172 million.. .or 12 billion,
172 million. And that's important to note because it's the largest of the categories. And if you
take the valuation and divide it into the taxes generated, the net tax rate is $1.59 per 1,000. That
puts the Mayor's projected tax on Time Share at 11.1 times higher. And, you know, we talk
about rational basis, and I think we have established a rational basis back then between the Hotel
rate and the Time Share rate. But when you look at somebody coming to use a two-week
segment of Kaanapali Ocean Resort and paying $1,000 compared to a homeowner and the
average homeowner is paying about $730 a year for being here the whole year. So it's much
more difficult to come up with a rational basis for that differential than it is between the Hotel
category and Time Share. Any questions on the aggregate page or the page following which
outlines...
MR. TERUYA: Chair, just a quick note.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: A lot of this that I gave you in the first handout is just certification.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. TERUYA: And the second one will go into detail to give you a lot more.. .it'll basically duplicate,
but give you a lot more history. I just tried to give you static of what was given to you for this
certification, this fiscal year. And the second handout, I believe you will have a lot more
questions than this first handout.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: Chair, is it okay...
CHAIR WHITE: Questions on any of the other pages, Members? Okay, we'll move on to the second
presentation.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, thank you, Chair. The second handout is entitled, Selected Real Property
Statistics for Budget Consideration. We have 39 pages here for you to kick over. So I will start
with Page No. 1 which shows you a five-year history of the tax rates by classification along with
the Mayor's Proposed tax rates for Fiscal Year '14. So, similar to your question that you had just
brought up, this will give you a indication from Fiscal '09 to Fiscal '14 per classification and the
rates. And, like anything, pictures are always better than numbers. So if you look at the graph
on the top, it'll probably be a telling story for the Members. On Page No. 2, this page shows the
four Hawaii counties' tax rates as proposed to the best of my knowledge as of today. For the
Fiscal '14 tax year, Hawaii County and the City are proposing rates identical to last fiscal year
while both Maui County and Kauai County have proposed rate increases. So that is the latest
that I know of. But if it's changed, then I'm.. .that's the last information that I have, before you,
on Page No. 2. On Page No. 3, I think this is where a lot of the questions I think you guys were
going. It's a very detailed spreadsheet comparing certified values from Fiscal '13 versus
Fiscal '14. On the bottom left is a pie chart showing the contribution of certified values by
classification. And on the bottom right is a pie chart showing each class' contribution in revenue
as proposed by the Mayor. So an example, as you had pointed out earlier, one would be the
Hotel/Resort class which contributes 21.9 percent of the total assessment; however, proposed to
contribute 32 percent of the estimated revenues. And on the other end of the scope would be the
Homeowner class which contributes 21.1 of the assessment, but only 8 percent of the estimated
revenues. I think we're gonna go over it later, but I think if you guys wanna put your notes, it's
good to put it on this page where there are 8,318 hotel rooms. I think you guys might want room
counts.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What was that again?
MR. TERUYA: Eight thousand, three hundred and eighteen hotel rooms available in Maui County to
my knowledge. And there are 2,375 time share units.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Two thousand...
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MR. TERUYA: Three hundred seventy-five. Yeah, and that's not kinda on this sheet, so I'll just give
you that information if you guys needed that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. TERUYA: I'm not talking about hotels, I'm just talking about the room counts available.
CHAIR WHITE: What was the room count again?
MR. TERUYA: Hotels, 8,318 and time shares, 2,375.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: When you say, "hotel rooms", is that.. .that's rooms...
MR. TERUYA: Actual rooms.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actual hotel rooms, not-MR. TERUYA: Right. Not...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --rooms in the Hotel/Resort classification?
MR. TERUYA: No, that is just the hotel, hotel itself.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of the 37 hotels.
MR. TERUYA: Not the short-term rentals of a condominium.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Just wanted to make sure...
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, that's of the 30-something hotels.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So you would add the 8,000 to the 10,000-something count?
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MR. TERUYA: I wouldn't do that because in a unit, there may be multiple rooms. These are actual
rooms for resale, I guess, available rooms.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but it's a.. .yeah.
MR. TERUYA: I'm just talking about the 37 hotels that we initially talked about -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --being in its own category, that's the amount of rooms available.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Over to Page 4, is just a quick slide. As we shift from value to revenue, as you
know, Real Property Tax is just people who give you assessments. Ultimately, when you apply
tax rates, now we're talking about revenue. So Page 5 just shows that 42.4 percent of your
County budget comes from Real Property Taxes. On Page No. 5, it just shows the past nine
years, certified revenue from Real Property Taxes along with the proposed revenue for the
upcoming fiscal year. So it's just taking you back on where we were and where we are today.
On Page No. 6, is a five-year history of the certified revenue from Real Property Tax, this time,
by classification along with the Mayor's Proposed Fiscal '14 breakdown. This chart, it clearly
shows that the Hotel/Resort contributes a significant portion of the taxes in comparison to the
other categories. On Page No. 7, it's a new sheet created with our newly GIS section. This is a
breakdown by Council district including the amounts of parcels in each district, the estimated
revenue and the certified values by district. So, as you see the legend, the C is the parcel count,
the R is the estimated revenue and the V is the certified values. I think your copies are not as
good as, possibly, mine. It looks like the Kahului's one came out a little.. .but if the count... if
you wanted the count, it's 6,306, 6-3-0-6; revenue, 15,324,817; and the value is 2 billion, 508
thousand [sic], 390 thousand...oh, -508,390,750. I'm not sure how clear your copies are. So if
there's any other that you guys want clarified, be more than happy to give that out to you folks.
On Page No. 8, shows...
CHAIR WHITE: There's so much information in these pages. I think we should probably...
MR. TERUYA: Don't worry, there's only like 30 more. But we can stop whenever you want, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we should probably stop and go back to Page 1 and see if there are any
questions on Page 1. Members, any questions on the rates? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I have been looking at these rates and one
of the things that I have a really hard time dealing with is Residential. You know, if you live in
your home, you get all kinds of benefits. You are just as needy and cause just as much expense
as the guy who lives in somebody else's home, somebody rents out...owns it and you rent it.
And I don't know, I think there's a huge disparity there. And I don't know how we fix it. I
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know that we've always said, well you're a homeowner so you get all of these breaks. But, you
know, a lot of the people that live in rentals or, you know, people who have a home and don't
live in it but rent it to somebody else, are contributing to having homes for people. And a lot of
those homes, people that rent those homes, would love to own a home, but they can't afford one
or they can't buy one or for whatever reason, they're not a homeowner. And there's a huge,
huge, huge disparity here and a huge increase again. And I'm having difficulty with it. I need
somebody to explain to me why that is.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it gets back to the question of having a rational nexus between the rates...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct. And I'm sorry, but I can't find it. You know, the people that
live in a home need parks, they need policemen, they need roads, they need parks, they need
everything that everybody else needs; and the person that rents a home has the same needs. And
I'm trying to think of, you know, we collect taxes so we can take care of needs. So I find it
kinda confusing. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I think Corp. Counsel's about to tell me that we don't have to have a rational nexus
that that's too high a...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well...
MR. UEOKA: Well actually, no, my comment would be, Chair, if we'd like to discuss the legitimacy of
our tax rate structure, we might... you might wanna confer with your attorney in executive
session.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm open to that, but I'd like to have the discussion. You know, this is a
really important thing. This year, we're looking at raising rates again. And we're exempting
certain categories and going after others. I would like to be able to reconcile that not only for the
public, but for myself. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I think you're probably joined by eight others in this room that have to deal with the
budget. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I mean, are you finished with Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't know where it's going.
CHAIR WHITE: If we.. .well, if we can't discuss -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The reasons in public -CHAIR WHITE: --the reasons...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --then can we discuss them in executive session?
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MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may? Let's say you can't discuss the reasons, but if you wanna discuss the
legal tests and all of that stuff, I would suggest you...we do that in executive session. We are
getting into the rational basis and all that type of discussion right now. That would be more of a
legal question.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think it's hard to discuss without getting into whether there is a legal basis,
right? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, if the Chair's open for it, I'd move that we go into executive
session at the time you feel is best in the discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: If everybody is interested in doing it now, the Chair is open to it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I second the motion -CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We have...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --if you're accepting one.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I prefer we allow RPT to finish whatever they need to finish in open session
with his presentation and then -CHAIR WHITE: That's a very good point, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --consider your.. .the request of Mr. Couch, please. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Good suggestion by the Vice-Chair. Okay. We're back to questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm sorry, he looked at me
. . . (inaudible) . . . Mr. Teruya, on Page 1, you know, we have a five-year history, but in that
history that's at the.. .it starts at the bottom of.. .or right at the bottom of the whole recession and
whatnot, so it kinda makes things look strange. Is there a way we can get a ten year to see where
we were and then the dip, the huge dip?
MR. TERUYA: At the request of the Chair, I can go back as far as you need to go back. It's just we try
to make it where it's visible -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
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MR. TERUYA: --obviously.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. TERUYA: I mean I can go as far back as the Members want. So whatever that request is, I'll get it
from that year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, if we could have at least a ten-year history? Only because
this looks like, oh my gosh, we're just, you know, we went from a really low rates to higher rates
all of a sudden just out of the blue.
CHAIR WHITE: Well I just happen to have a ten-year perspective.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well.. .if we could a copy of that, that would be nice.
CHAIR WHITE: I'll have Staff make a copy of this and.. .1 have a five year and a ten year if you'd like
them both.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We have the five year, ten year's the...
CHAIR WHITE: Well this basically shows the taxes collected not just the rates.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions? On Page 2, the proposed Maui rates versus the Honolulu,
Hawaii County and Kauai rates. I think it's important to point out that the City and County of
Honolulu charges a higher rate for Commercial, Industrial -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --and Hotel/Resort. And I believe the Time Share...well they don't have a category,
the Time Share is in the Hotel/Resort category. The same.. .well then on the Big Island, I
assume that the Time Share are also in the Hotel and Resort category as is on Kauai. And there,
there's a 75-cent differential on the Big Island and a $1 differential on Kauai. Whereas the
differential between Commercial, Industrial here is, on the proposed rates anyway, is 7.50 up to
17.50 for Time Share and 7.50 up to 10.25 for Hotel. And, Mr. Teruya, I think you've
mentioned to us, in the past, that Oahu rolled the Residential and Homeowner categories together
and eliminated the Homeowner rate. And so they have.. .they still have the homeowner's
exemption in place. Is that correct?
MR. TERUYA: Yes, Chair. I think it's important to note the City never really had a Homeowner class
to begin with. About two years ago, they tried to implement or adopt a Homeowner class; it
lasted for one year then they rolled it back into Residential. And you can see, also, that they
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don't have a category called, "Apartment", anymore. Apartment has rolled into Residential as
well.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Okay. And, in your notes, you say, Hawaii and Kauai have caps in their
Homeowner class. What is capped?
MR. TERUYA: For example, it could not go any more than 2 percent per year. They...
CHAIR WHITE: In valuation?
MR. TERUYA: I think Marcy might have a better understanding of what their caps are. Would you
rather...
CHAIR WHIM: Yeah, if she can provide us a little.. .you know, Marcy, why don't you just bring your
Chair up here? And is it the valuation that's capped or the rate increases that are capped?
.

MS. MARTIN: I think...
CHAIR WHITE: If you could introduce yourself for the record?
MS. MARTIN: Oh. Marcy Martin, Property Technical Officer. I'm not 100 percent sure, but I think
Hawaii has caps on their value and Kauai has caps on their taxes.
CHAIR WHITE: The tax rate?
MS. MARTIN: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. MARTIN: Or, no, the actual taxes. The tax bill.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. Interesting. Okay, Members, any other questions on this page?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm not sure if...because I mean this is...I'm looking at the
Honolulu taxation on Vacant Ag, and they're the only ones. So is that why they're way
overdeveloped? I mean we have a lot of old, fallow, you know, ag in West Maui and things with
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entitlements and what have you, but they're just paying Ag where there's no ag and there's yet
something to be built also. So I'm just wondering if this, perhaps, could...not that I want
everything paved over, but perhaps it could help us raise some type of revenue.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? If I took a guess at that, I would say that the Vacant Agricultural is a
classification that could create an incentive for people to actively cultivate land. Because if you
look at the Agricultural rate, it's significantly less than the Vacant Agricultural rate. So if you're
actively cultivating, then there's some incentive to do the active cultivation. That's a nice thing,
I think.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. And so, Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --follow-up. So has our RPT looked at, perhaps, us looking
towards doing some type of taxation on the vacant ag lands that we currently have?
MR. TERUYA: We haven't actively looked at creating another classification. But it is something, if
the Members should choose, then that is something that we would ultimately adopt.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pretty much the exact same questions I had. I thought that that was
intriguing that Vacant Ag, at that rate, would encourage agricultural production. So that might
be something that we'd wanna look at. Because if it's just sitting there fallow and not for
grazing or anything else, it's kind of a waste of land and we would encourage them to do ag if
they warma get the Ag rates. If they don't care about the Ag rates, then they go with the Vacant
Ag rate. That's something to take a look at. I think we should.
CHAIR WHITE: Our agricultural dedication bill would do the same thing with a little more form to it, I
think, and a few more options.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: But I agree with Ms. Cochran, it's something we need to focus on. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I would...I don't have a question regarding this page in general.
My only comment is, while it is good to review what our sister counties consider for their
appropriate rates in their categories, we need to understand that we have approached revenue
generation and how we spend it totally different per county. Look at how we fund nonprofits
compared to the sister counties.
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CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Look at how, by Charter, we have Open Space Fund requirements and
Affordable Housing Fund requirements to take into consideration. So while the rates is nice to
compare, to better understand their rates is to also understand their philosophy of how they
choose to raise money and how they choose to spend their money -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:- --particularly with their ability to pay for certain things, whether it's their
new contract requirements, whether it be the Health Fund or Retirement Fund. Every county has
approached it differently and adjusted their rates accordingly to their philosophy, Chairman. So
while it's nice to see the difference between our rates, it's not really the same thing to me.
Because I think we've approached it much differently whereby, for us, I believe we have more
options and more choices in the area of taxation than our sister counties by our hard decisions
made in the past as what we believe should be cash versus borrowing. And I think if you look at
the rates, we need to remember that historical components and why every county has different
rates, and like Big Island choose to have a building component on the rate separate from the land
component. So, you know, I appreciate this comparison, but, you know, it doesn't really help me
unless you understand their philosophy of why they create their taxation in their manner,
Chairman. So thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions on this page, Members? Seeing none, on Page 3, one with the two pie
charts. Any questions? Page 4? Page 5?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One quick one on 4, Chairman, just so -CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --because I know you have the historics. But have you seen major shifts
within the sources of revenue through your ten years, our Administrator, Mr. Teruya, whereby
you could tell us, you know, General Fund, Real Property has been consistent in the percentage
of what it contributes to the County's revenues? Or you could tell us, it's decreased over the
years because of federal funding and other sources of outside revenue has become a bigger part
of the component of County revenues or the opposite? Has...
MR. TERUYA: For Maui County, for the last five years, I think we've always hovered between 39 and
40 and 41. I think, this year, it might be up only because it's only a proposed rate at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, but in general, we've pretty much maintained the percentage of
revenues...
MR. TERUYA: 40 percent from Real Property Tax.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, Member Hokama, our Finance Director was actually looking in some archives
and found the 1976 Budget. It was very interesting to look at.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I bring that because in '78, that's when by Constitutional Convention,
we gave sole authority to the counties on real property -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --including valuation and rate setting.
MR. BAZ: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, prior to that, the State set valuations. We only controlled rates.
MR. BAZ: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Of course, that was the finger pointing. Every tax year was, blame the guy
who set the value, blame the guy who sets the rate. So I just bring it up because I know what it
was like back then.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it was 50.. .from my recollection I think 54 percent was funded by Real Property Tax.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Was big share.
MR. BAZ: So it's gone down since then, but that's good historical information. Thank you,
Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, back when it was turned over to us, everyone was paying the same rate. And...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because by constitution, we had to do that, Chairman. 'Cause we were
concerned about a rogue county -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --that point in time. And that's why three of the four counties had to agree
on the rate setting to do a smooth transitioning from the State to complete County control. And
that was strategically thought out at the convention on the transitioning of the Real Property
program, Chairman. Thank you.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 22, 2013

CHAIR WHITE: Well we.. .with the Mayor's Proposed rate structure, from 1981 until this year's
budget, the rate for Residential, Apartment, Conservation, and Agricultural will go up
44 percent. Industrial and Commercial will go up 67 percent. Hotels, I think, goes up
128 percent, Time Share up 289 percent. And, at the same time, Homeowner rates dropped
65 percent. So, again, that's another question for our later discussion. Any questions on Page 5
or 6? And any questions on Page 7, the map? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm looking at, Mr. Teruya, I'm looking at, of
course, the West and South Maui comparisons, 'cause Ms. Cochran has a rivalry. But I noticed
that the number of units or...C, the class count, sorry, has more in South Maui than West Maui,
but the valuation.. .the revenue is less and the value is more, the valuation is more. What's
causing that, is that a bigger use of short-term rental condos in West Maui and time shares or all
the...I guess there's a few more hotels over there on that side than on...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I got all the time share.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: She has all the time share, yes. But it's odd that the valuation is higher
in South Maui, but the revenue is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Less.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not only less, it's a lot less.
MR. TERUYA: As we go further, you'll see...I mean, like anything, value is one thing. Value is only
one component, taxes come from rates. So that answers your question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, pretty much. There's more condos and short-term rentals and...
MR. TERUYA: Well it could be time shares and the hotels, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: It's probably the time shares.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions on the map? Okay. This is where we left off. So
Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Page No. 8, this page has a lot of information here. This page shows all of the
parcels paying Minimum Tax by classification. One point is that we have had some Council
members in the past talk about, you know, why parcels in Agricultural receiving Minimum Tax,
but it just shows you here. If you look at the count, there's 3,303 in Agricultural paying
Minimum Tax. A lot of it has to do with diversified agriculture and pasture, you know,
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agricultural use. I'll shoot down to the bottom. I think it's important to see that we have 71,515
taxable parcels. There's actually close to 80,000 parcels in Maui County, but 71,515 is taxable.
The next, moving over to the right, it shows that 37 percent of the total parcels are in the
Homeowner category. Over, again, is 18.6 percent of these parcels pay Minimum Tax. Over
one more, it's 10.3 percent of the Homeowner classes are paying Minimum Tax. And then the
last column, it's out of our parcels in the Homeowner category, 27.8 percent pay Minimum Tax
within the class.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Teruya, how many...what percentage were paying Minimum Tax? My
recollection is that couple years ago, the number was like 31 percent.
MR. TERUYA: No, I believe it was 25 percent of the Homeowners were paying Minimum Tax. So it's
actually starting to go up. Values are going down and exemptions are not going down.
CHAIR WHITE: It seems like a very high percentage paying Minimum Tax. Members, any questions
on this page? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I'd like him to expand upon his comment that the values
are going down, but the exemptions are not?
MR. TERUYA: Therefore, more people fall into Minimum Tax.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying Homeowner values...
MR. TERUYA: For example, if your value was 260,000, and your exemption is 200,000, it's only
60,000 is taxable. But if your value went down 25 percent to 225, more people are going into
Minimum Tax.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TERUYA: So I'm saying the values of properties were going down, and then now more people fall
into Minimum Tax. But, you know, and it's a general statement because there's pockets. 'Cause
some properties may be going up. So it's not true...it's hard for me to say values are doing one
thing, because every neighborhood may move a little bit differently. But if you look at the
statistics where more people are falling into Minimum Tax, it's because the exemption is large
and the values are not that big. So I think the Minimum Tax cutoff may be somewhere about
maybe 270, 280, 290, somewhere around there. And if you're under 300,000, you.. .1 think I
have another statistic later on. If it's not over a certain amount, then you're definitely paying
Minimum Tax.
CHAIR WHITE: Isn't that the 90,900 number on this page?
MR. TERUYA: Ninety thousand, nine hundred. It's not...kinda jumping ahead of ourselves, but it's on
Page 15 as we go on. So, later on, we'll catch up to it.
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CHAIR WHITE: It's on Page 8, too.
MR. TERUYA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions on Page 8? Okay. Please proceed. Go ahead, sorry.
MR. TERUYA: Over to Page 9. This page provides a breakdown of the 13,314 parcels that pay
Minimum Tax. I think Member Couch had talked about the types of properties that are included,
and I think the Members were asking, you know, for a study on these. So if you look at it,
breaking it down, 7,341 Homeowners are a part of that. The Vacant Land remnant or low value
properties are paying Minimum Tax. Agricultural use, there's 2,347. Circuit Breaker parcels,
nonprofits, churches, schools, totally disabled vets, credit unions, historic residences, active
military deployed, hospital exemptions, and low moderate income housing. So those are your
properties that make up the Minimum Tax of 13,314.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just was curious. You know, we made a conscious effort to support our
active military; and it's kinda curious that, in that category, nobody filed for the exemptions to
get the Minimum Tax. Because that is one thing that the County has control over that we can
help our...those that serve, you know, armed services, especially if they're the front line. So is
there something we're not aware of why this benefit is not being utilized or applied for,
Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: I don't know. I don't think I can go out there and tell you...the exemption is available.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TERUYA: I'm not sure what entity would be the one to let everybody know. But, again, you must
remember that veterans must be owners. So if they're renters, they're not able to receive the
credit.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. 'Cause if I recall correctly, you know, we implemented the
disabled veterans' benefit after we did the active military. And I noticed we've gotten some
success with the disabled veterans at 220; and, yet, we show zero for the active. And I
understand about the ownership question. I just thought we would have, you know, I mean it's
something we want the active military to receive, you know, because it's our way to support
them...
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MR. TERUYA: And the active military deployed, it has to be a certain area. It's not just be in the
military.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It has to be like a front of a conflict area. I forget how we termed it, so
maybe you're right, Mr. Teruya. But thank you for those comments. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Page 10?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, wait, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to Vacant Land, no ag use, remnant or low value, that I
guess goes back to the comments in regards to Honolulu. So you've gone and determined they
were remnant or low value or that's why they're remnant low value because there is no use on
the ag?
MR. TERUYA: Well I think when you talk about remnant, it's lot of times, these are parcels that are
very undersized meaning like 20-square feet, 40-square feet, they're just odd pieces that do not
fit the normal standard of probably density. So when you look at the value of $100 times the tax
rate, because it's under 250, they end up in Minimum Tax. So even though your taxes may be
calculated out to $7, the Minimum Tax is still 250, so they fall into that category.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TERUYA: There's very, very few remnant parcels, but there are remnant parcels out there
throughout the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just not sure where this would fall in, but it's the question in
regards to zoning changes on ag lands that are actually not.. .1 was told that's what triggers the
taxation rate on ag land once zoning gets changed. So I'm wondering, has that figure been
factored in anywhere within all these documents in your presentation? 'Cause I believe there are
ag lands with zoning and entitlements that should be paying that type of rate, but are not
currently, I believe, is that true?
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Well, if we're talking about ag lands that got entitlements for, let's say, for
example, for a bed and breakfast permit, these properties would not be in this Agricultural
category. They would be in the Commercialized Residential. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. But I'm just saying, so was it factored into Commercial in
all the other pages? 'Cause it just crossed my mind just now. And I'm talking also big
subdivisions, project districts, things of that nature, right now. I'm not just talking a little STR.
MR. TERUYA: Well this one only pertains to the Minimum Tax.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. TERUYA: So, right now, we're just talking about ag lands that are very, very underutilized for the
remnant parcels, very odd shaped, undersized properties. And the ag use is actual properties
receiving an Agricultural assessment. Therefore, the land value becomes so low that they are
paying Minimum Tax.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Perhaps we can.. .that question that came up can be
answered as we...wherever it falls into place.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, I'm gonna take our mid-afternoon break. So please be back here at
3:15. We are in recess. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

3:11 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:24 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . .(gavel). . . Members, this meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will
come back to order. We will be proceeding with the review of the Real Property Tax
Presentation by the Finance Department, Real Property Tax Division. And I believe we are on
Page 10. So please proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chair. On Page No. 10, this page identifies the distribution of appeals filed
by classification for the past four years. The graph shows the steady decline in appeals. And
maybe like the previous slide, I'm not sure if the Members would prefer to have maybe the
ten-year history of the appeals of where we were. I think the Members all very well know that in
2009 we had over 3,500 appeals and at a steady decline. And, while I'm doing 10, I'd.. .do you
think the Members would prefer to have the ten-year history as well and we can get that to them
as well?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: If you'd like, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask for that consideration please, Chairman. And, for me, why I
think the ten-year would work, I think it can show a cycle of when we're ramping up during the
good years, and then when we hit the.. .we got the bubble burst and we went down. As it relates
to, also, decreasing the County budget, if that coincides with, as we decrease the budget to adjust
to the economic situation, then is there a parallel routing with everything else?
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That might be able to show during the good --81 -
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and the bad and then the recovery years.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure Mr. Teruya would be happy to send that our way.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, well actually while I say that, on Page 11, actually is the ten-year, but it's just
not broken out by classification. So I think what this was is basically showing you the peak.
And I think the previous slides, as I mentioned 2009, 2010 being the peak year of assessments,
showed the peak of the appeals -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TERUYA: --and then the values going down. And without...sorry but for not stopping, but on
Page No. 12, provides this body over the past Fiscal Year of '12-'13, of the 571 appeals that we
had taken in, it's good to note that we had fmished and, at the Board of Review level, we have
zero outstanding appeals. It's very good to show that of the 571, we only lost eight appeals.
There were 213 withdrawals. So, you know, I think if.. .one thing that the Director wants to
point out, I'm sure, is that the Real Property Tax Division has worked very hard in trying to
settle the appeals. And when we do take it to court, that we do prosper in that event. The
additional revenues at the Board of Review level, outside of the 50 percent of appeals that
needed to be set aside, we're returning 555,922 to the Council, looks great. However, the wind
farm wasn't there and then we come back down. So, you know, but it is good to note that the
appraisers are doing a good job in, first of all, scheduling the appeals; and, number two, is
supporting the appeals. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I'm not sure if I caught what you said. The stipulations,
what are those?
MR. TERUYA: The stipulations are minor adjustments, but is not more than the 50 percent under
dispute. So there could be something like, hey, maybe there's some adjustment, but it's not
something that we've lost more than 50 percent of our value.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Moving on to Page 13.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Page No. 13, this page shows the history of the number of qualified applicants.
And so subsidy from the Circuit Breaker program. The program is a relatively stable program as
far as the number of qualified applicants, and has been in place as a safety net for the
homeowners.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, next page. Any questions, Members?
MR. TERUYA: Okay, Page 14, here we tried to show some statistics of the Circuit Breaker program.
And I think you guys had this when you guys were deliberating during the Circuit Breaker bill,
so I apologize for the repetitive slide here. It just shows on the top that you see the credit range
and the amount of people receiving the credit range. The bulk of the residents receiving a credit
in the 500 to 1,000 dollar range. Where actually there are actually 11 applicants receiving a
credit larger than $10,000. On the chart below, the bars represent the adjusted growth income of
the applicants with majority of the applicants with a AGI of less than 25,000. The next is,
indicates that age is really not a factor in applying for the credit, but it shows that the majority of
the credit recipients are over the age of 60. And on the bottom is a graph, indicates the gross
assessed values of the properties receiving the credit. With 165 properties receiving the credit
with values over $1 million. Any questions? I think this is all fresh in your mind.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, this is all pretty fresh.
MR. TERUYA: Over to Page 15. This page provides a summary of the Homeowner class by ranges.
On the top, this bar chart indicates that the net taxable value of parcels within the Homeowner
class after the 200,000 exemption is removed. So the first bar on the left shows 0 through
90,900; that is 7,341 parcels receiving the Minimum Tax.
CHAIR WHITE: Questions, Members? Mr. Couch followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You zipped real quick passed the Circuit Breaker. I wanted to ask a
question regarding...we had passed a bill, obviously, and is the information that we passed in
that bill in this calculation or would that bill have taken place next tax year?
CHAIR WHITE: Next tax year.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. That information is not in here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokatna?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask Mr. Teruya--and if I missed it, I apologize to you and
Ms. Martin--but I thought...I was looking for a...with your graphs, which I find it very helpful,
it was also a graph like with Page 11 on the tax...that's how the exemption grew through the
years of the ramping up of valuation and everything and then.. .but we responded real quickly to
adjust exemption to high-spiked annual increases in value. How then we've been very slow in
adjusting the exemption after it goes over and starts decreasing the valuations and that...and how
that impacts then our review generating for certain categories that, for some may argue then, you
know, you giving them too big a benefit or too big an advantage, because we haven't responded
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accordingly to adjust the adjustment in exemption during the bad years. And I think that might
be one interesting contrast, because I can tell you my expenses showing that we've tried to make
annual adjustments regarding the exemption to try and maintain some sort of integrity in the rate
and how we've approached rates and to give the appropriate relief to the target areas that as a
Council, through this taxation program, we've adjusted our policy regarding land use and zoning.
So I'd be curious to see how that has been a major impact on the budgetary considerations,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, I think that is very easy for us to do, actually. We would do probably several
scenarios where we would chart the exemption versus the overall certified revenue. Also, maybe
against the Homeowner class -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --and then see with the relationship and where it was fair and where it's kinda going off
now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And then how it may help us make the.. .an appropriate adjustment if
need be for this review, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, just as you know, we can't adjust the exemption during the budget session, we
can only...we only have access to the rate, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But we can plan for next cycle.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. But you're absolutely right. Part of the challenge is that we've.. .we put
the.. .or previous Councils put the exemption... significantly increased the exemption when the
values went through the roof. After they dropped off, we've been much slower to take it away.
So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll adjust it appropriately.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, adjust appropriately, yes. Take it away in part or in...so. Okay, any further
questions on Page 15, Members? Proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, thank you, Chair. On Page 16, 17 and 18 is a thematic map of the Homeowners
by island. So it's kinda hard to argue this, but it is just factual based on.. .just to show you, as a
illustration -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. TERUYA: --since our GIS person is on board, she tried to create some visuals for you to
understand where our Homeowners reside. So that's Pages 16 through 18, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Okay. Moving on to Page 19.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, Chair. For Page 19, is the Hotel and Resort class. This class is the major
contributor of value. And wanted to point out that only, I think--211 parcels?--211 parcels of the
10,355 parcels make up the 37, what we consider, true hotels. These.. .when I mean "true
hotels", I'm just talking about the Kea Lath, the Grand, the Maui Beach Hotel, et cetera. So
that's 211 parcels. And the remaining, make up the short-term rental properties that we think of
as condominium units.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, and I appreciate Mr. Teruya bringing this, highlight this, because
I think it's something that I've been thinking about for a few years. And I know, you know, a lot
of times timing is critical to any adjustment or change. But maybe this is the year we should at
least have some discussion about giving Hotel its own category. And I'm talking it from a
County perspective and RPT perspective. Not necessarily what the property owners may want,
but something from our perspective from a taxation standpoint. Is that something that the
Division has thought about maybe in the past or had some thoughts this afternoon that you might
want to share with the Committee please?
MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chair. And it's a good point. I think we've been discussing this internally
for the last five to seven years, because we realize in one of those years where the boom was
occurring in the 2008, 2009 year where the short-term rental market exploded and the Hotel
category, well the hotels itself, didn't go up as fast. So you have two markets that may not
mirror each other, but they share the same rate. So the impact by setting one rate for markets
that go different ways is very difficult for somebody and very good for the other. So, you know,
I think by separating them, is a very good idea for this Council and this body, because they still
have the ability to put the same rate on it anyway. But it does give you a chance, if the true hotel
market does suffer and is one of your major employers of your residents, that maybe you should
consider giving them their own category.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that was the key point I think that, you know, we should take into
consideration is that within the category, the different components lately have gone opposing
directions. And so what might be advantageous...very disadvantageous for the true hotel
component, might have been more advantageous for the time share component. And, again, it's
just one of my personal concerns I have with the time share industry. But I appreciate your
comments, Mr. Teruya. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions on this page? Seeing none, moving along.
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MR. TERUYA: Thank you, Chair. And for the remainder of the packet, Pages 20 to 39, we tried our
best and we've done this in the previous year, we just tried to add photos. What we have is, of
the ten classifications, we tried to provide to you folks some pictures within categories of what
makes up each of the classifications. And, sometimes, it may not seem so obvious, so we tried to
include photos that are of typical and are of atypical. So I think you can thumb through them;
and if there's questions, I can take them in order. On Page No. 20, on the top, it is noted, Time
Share. And then 21, it's noted, Residential, up to Page 23, then Apartment and so forth. And I
think the Members understand that just I think you may come across some photos that may
puzzle you. So, as you come up with questions, I'm more than happy to field your questions,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And Apartment has always been an interesting
one, because it's not just apartment units as noted on Page 23. But what surprises me is
condominiumized residential dwelling on Ag-zoned land turned into Apartment?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. In accordance with Maui County Code 3.48.305C, any parcel that is
condominiumized shall fall into the following categories, and Residential is not a category and
Agricultural is not a category. It will fall into Apartment; Commercialized...! mean Apartment;
Commercial; Hotel; Homeowner, obviously; and Time Share; and Commercialized Residential.
So, as we know and we've been fumbling for years now, we have talked about the condominium
units must attest their use. When we went through that bill, they also said that, at the end of each
year, the project manager or the AOAO shall provide the Council, you know, with a list
identifying what the units will be. So condominium units are based on actual use; and, therefore,
if it's not used for short-term rental purposes and for long term, over six months, it would be
considered Apartment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Unless they have the Homeowners?
MR. TERUYA: Unless.. .the exception would be the Homeowners or if you have a Special Use Permit
to operate a B&B or a TVR, then you'd be -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --Commercialized Residential.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So hearing what you just shared with the Committee, Mr. Teruya, if we just
tax everything at actual use and we just set rates by use, I think we can make more money.
Would that be a incorrect assumption?
MR. TERUYA: That would be.. .it's actually not -- 86 -
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Or highest and best use versus...
MR. TERUYA: --actual use. It's actually the highest and best use would be the way to garner the most
revenue, which is how Big Island and Kauai operate their -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Yeah...
MR. TERUYA: --ordinance. It's only Maui County and the City that go on actual use. But the City
doesn't really monitor their program anyway, because majority of their properties are
Homeowners.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: True.
MR. TERUYA: They don't have the big resort condominiums like we do -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: --where we have experienced this issue. And, you know, one point--if I could, Chair?-is, you gotta realize that you almost setting...we have two sets of books. If you are a parcel
that's zoned Hotel, you don't have that option of going by actual use.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. TERUYA: Only when you condominiumize you're giving them the option to choose what is their
use.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's part of my problem is because condominiumization is, lot of
times, unsubdivided interest, yeah, of a parcel. So you know, to me, this property regimes type
of approach, I'm not too sure if the County actually gets its fair amount of revenues from those
types of tools, I guess we should call them, on how to approach development of certain lands.
Okay. So if we said, highest and...actual, highest and best use, whichever is higher, then we
covered our bases.
MR. TERUYA: I would think the easiest way, if that was the choice of this body, would be basically to
repeal Section C.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Teruya.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I was little concerned there. You said, we don't do highest
and best use?
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MR. TERUYA: If you are condominiumized, then it's the exception, then you don't follow highest and
best use, then you go by actual use.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So, otherwise, we do highest and best use?
MR. TERUYA: Yes, that is one of the considerations for a test.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Okay. Moving along. Any...
MR. TERUYA: Chairman, that concludes this portion of this handout, and we are done as far as what
we have to present to this Council.
CHAIR WRITE: Members, any final questions for the Department? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, Mr. Teruya, back on Page 14, you have
some really good graphs there. The one thing that it would be very useful I think, at least to me,
would be where you have a set--oh, 14 and 15--where you say, the gross value of properties and
the number of credits for the Circuit Breaker, it would also be nice to see what the adjusted gross
income is there. Because it's one of those things that, you know, if it's a old family that's been
around for a while, but the land value has just gone up versus somebody who's living in a small,
you know, 6,000 square-foot lot in Wailea or Kapalua with this multi-million dollar house that is
getting the Circuit Breaker, we can't really tell from that. And that was our intent with that bill
that was passed, just to go after the ones that are in the high-value homes that don't really need
the Circuit Breaker credit. Do you have that kinda statistic anywhere and how much we would
be...
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. Well on Page 14, there's a graph indicating the adjusted gross income and the
levels that they're in. I'm not sure if that answers your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, but we don't know what size house they have.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. You know, be honest, I don't know if we could associate AGI with size of
house as far as.. .we could probably defer to Corporation Counsel. But, be honest with you, AGI
is very, very poor test. AGI of zero goes in every one of those home categories -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --and very likely in the upper tier.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Oh, I know. And that's the concern.
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MR. TERUYA: And maybe we can do a graph to identify that. I would defer to Corp. Counsel, 'cause
when you talking about AGI, I'm not sure how openly we can -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --show that material. So I'll kinda take that under advisement by Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Corporation Counsel?
CHAIR WHITE: Before we -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: --go any further on this, because this is a measure that was vetoed by the Mayor, I
believe we need to stick to the budget-related items. And this might be a discussion for our
May 7 th meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood. But that has nothing to do with the bill, per se. It's the
reason why we did the bill, but we'd like to know that information if at all possible, if Corp.
Counsel says we can get that information on a graph like this.
CHAIR WHITE: Remember, one of the things is that we chose not to mess with the AG!, because we
didn't wanna kick anybody out by changing the measures. You can ask Mr. Teruya for whatever
new numbers you would like, but try to keep out of the range of any discussion on the other
measure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well they kinda go hand in hand, so I guess we'll wait till that
comes up then.
CHAIR WHITE: Or you can go to him directly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I'm fine.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions on any of this?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, we still had the issue that Ms. Balsa had that might be
best...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, we're going there?
CHAIR WHITE: --I'm going there now.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair will entertain a motion to convene in executive meeting, closed to the
public, pursuant to Section 92-5(a) for Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with legal counsel on
questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the
County, the Council, and the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Been moved by Member Hokama and seconded by Member Baisa that we enter into
executive session to discuss Real Property Tax rate setting. All those in favor, please signify by
saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say, "no". Measure passes, eight, zero, with Member Carroll
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran,
Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR WHITE: We will recess our meeting to set up for executive session. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS:

3:48 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:27 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Members, we are back in open session. And I think we have concluded
most everything for today, except that we were gonna pass this out, but I was told we couldn't
pass it out in open session. So...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: She passed it out.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, you did, okay. Anyway, take a look at that. The.. .just to walk you through it, the
2004 tax revenues are in the first column. Second column is percent of 2004 tax. So, for
example, total Residential then was paying 17.7 percent of the tax. The next column is the
proposed Fiscal Year 2014 taxes and Residential has adjusted downward a little bit to where
they're paying more money, but they're paying a smaller percentage of their 15.1 percent. And
it doesn't show up very easily on this, for some reason, but the total Residential at the top
includes the Improved Residential, Residential, as you see they switched categories there; and
then it also includes the Unimproved Residential and Commercialized Residential. I'm sorry,
those don't...and then the total Hotel/Resort and Time Share, as you can see in 2004, there was
not a Time Share category and there is in 2014, obviously. So that just shows the
combined.. .the dark blue is the combined total of the two. And so in this ten-year period, we've
gone from collecting $116,700,000 in taxes to a proposed 2014 total of 237,896,000 or an
increase over that period of 121,200,000 or an increase of about 104 percent. And then the.. .so
the column showing the changes is the dollar increase. For example, Apartment has gone up by
$161/2 million or 114 percent, and they now make up 13.7 percent. So you can read down the
column. The important thing to note is that while all categories have increased
significantly.. .Agricultural, the revenue from Agricultural has gone up by 162 percent. In 2004,
they made up 6.8 percent of the total; they're now at 10.6. All categories other than
Homeowners saw an average increase of 121 percent, and they cover 98.7 percent of the
increased taxes over the ten years. And the Homeowners paid 17.8 million in tax in 2004, and
that's grown to 19,400,000 which means that they're picking up only 1.3 percent of the total
$120 million increase. The second sheet is a five-year comparison and basically the layout is the
same and the numbers are relatively the same. But you'll notice that all categories have gone up
by 22 percent, 14, 25, 13, 34, 6 percent. And the only category that has gone down is the
Homeowner category. So they're actually paying less this year by almost 1.4 million than they
did five years ago. So as we look at the budget the Mayor has presented, you know, in his
budget, it stated that the Homeowners had an increase of 24 percent last year and that's correct.
But it is not addressing the fact that they had a significant tax decrease the previous year. And
by what we did last year, all we did was bring them back to their five-year average. And so this
shows that actually after...over the five years, they're still paying less now than they were five
years ago. We have a very exciting week ahead of us, this week and next. And I know many of
you will be presenting a variety of ways of resolving our revenue challenges and our expenses.
And I look forward to getting your version of the budget, I believe, by Friday. And I would like
your thoughts. In the past, we have not discussed the budgets, we just simply receive them. But
the Chair is open to having you talk about what you'd done and why you're doing what you're
doing. Mr. Hokama?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I would ask if do you have additional guidance for
the Committee Members such as do you feel to maybe set a ceiling on how much potential
borrowing you would like us to not go over? As part of the approach toward CIP, would you
like to.. .for us to maybe not look at more than double-digit overall increases in rates? Or to...
CHAIR WHITE: I would rather allow you all to explain your priorities. I have my concerns about
raising significant amounts of new revenues from our business community when they're still, in
my mind, not really back on their feet. I found this chart on the UHERO website. And basically
it's the Real Visitor Spending from 1970 to 2011. And if I. ..and, you know, we've had a big
bump the last year, was about an 18 percent increase. I took that 18 percent increase and applied
it to Maui alone, and we're still not back in real dollars to where we were in, you know, 2005
or '06. But what's interesting, on this sheet--and if you'd like a copy, I'm more than happy to
pass it out--but in real terms, the.. .in 2011, dollars, visitor spending statewide was $121/2 billion.
To find a place where it was that low, I have to go back to 1986. So while we feel like the
business is turning around, if I have to go back to 1986 to find a time when our visitor dollars
met the same amount of income, we're not.. .1 don't think we're back to where we need to be to
feel comfortable with the kinds of rate increases I see in the Mayor's Budget. At the same time,
I feel that many of the requests from the various departments are pretty compelling, but at the
same, you know, but what's the balance? So we've got a difficult job and I look forward to your,
you know, to your plans being submitted on Friday. And does anybody have any thoughts as to
whether you want to present or whether you'd wanna just hand 'em over?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think it's easier we just turn it in, Chairman -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, turn it in.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and allow you to consider having Staff put out a matrix.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I would have preferred you just come up with the Mayor's
proposal next to the Chairman's proposal -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and then let us add or subtract or make our argument off the Chairman's
proposal.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah?
MR. KANESHINA: Perhaps it'd be useful if we at least set some guidance for the Members as to what
form their budgets is gonna, you know, are gonna be turned in, in what form it's gonna be in. I
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think there's some discussion earlier as to...I mean I remember Mr. Pontanilla used to require
pretty strictly that it was in Exhibit 1 and it balanced. He never used to make it balance by fund,
but it was in a specific form, kinda going to Member Hokama saying. And that made it easy to
put it into some sort of matrix so we could side by side see it. The trend recently, though, has
been that it's gonna just be the Members' budgets are the Members' budgets and whatever the
form they wanna put it into is the form. So it's gonna be difficult, if not kinda impossible, to
create some sort of matrix 'cause Member Cochran's proposal could look totally different from
Member Hokama's which could look totally different from Member Victorino's. So I think
Member White.. .or Chair White was allowing the Members to give their, you know, two cents
on what their budget stands for, on the record, to allow them to explain to Staff and to
Mike White what exactly their priorities are in their budget without just handing over a
document and then looking at it over the weekend out of context.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but that's kinda my feeling. I think it's helpful to me to hear your perspectives
and your wishes as to whether we increase revenues the same amount or increase expenses
. . . (inaudible) . . . And it'll, I think, as Staff says, it'll provide context to what we're then gonna
put together during the weekend. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So just in maybe a general answer to what our
ideas are in regards to budget, the list that you had for deleted or moved somewhere else CIP
projects for West Maui, that's high priority for me just to give you general idea.
CHAIR WHITE: You know, thank you for bringing that up again. Members, we have a significant list
that we've asked Mr. Baz to respond to. And it may be better for us to set aside an evening this
week to go, you know, rather than Mr. Baz...you were gonna have the departments provide an
explanation of each of the deletions. Would it be easier for you if we just brought them in here
and let them discuss it?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My staff and I and the CIP Coordinator are going through it right
now. We're about a little more than 50 percent done analyzing and providing some information,
if there is information available. I had mentioned in the beginning, in the interest of time, if
there was specific things to bring and discuss, it would be easier for us to bring those items out
versus working on the whole list.
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CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: There are things on the list which had said they were deleted, but they're not really deleted.
They are still in the budget. Either the name changed or the name didn't change and it was for
some reason on the list.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So we tried to figure that out, too. But yeah, like I mentioned, if there's specific ones,
maybe that will be a good idea for us to discuss so we can have that information. What we're
working on...we're confident that we're not gonna be able to get you a timely response from the
departments. We tried delving in a little bit into some of the projects and asking the
departments. And if you're gonna get a response sometime this week, I don't think that would
happen. So we're trying our best to give you the responses that we understand. But, yeah, I
mean the letter that we got was only for the Parks Department. You know, so that one will be
done.. .you know, the spreadsheet has all those requests, so -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: --yeah, I guess clarification would be helpful.. .or direction.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I appreciate Mr. Baz, and I know that it was a pretty huge,
exhaustive list, especially for West Maui. It totaled over $45 million worth of projects in a lot of
sewer, water, roads - things of Infrastructure, my Committee, so that's why my big concern,
Chair. And also that these things were approved; and I know you said that it says, "deleted", but
maybe it moved somewhere else. So I really would like to know exactly what they are;
otherwise, for me, all the projects are very important. Some were EPA Consent Decree things.
So that's why I really need to know some of these details, especially with the infrastructure stuff.
So that's my comment and what I'm gonna pretty much focus on for you, Chair, as in what my
proposals are. But I can't really do it unless I know exactly what...
CHAIR WHITE: Well I would appreciate it if the Members would take a look at your districts and
identify the projects that you want a review of. And if you'll give those to us tomorrow morning,
we'll pass those on. And maybe we can get together when we're done with Management
tomorrow afternoon. And rather than trying to write up the whole thing, and maybe we can go
through the main items of concern. 'Cause, obviously, Consent Decree items, we've gotta deal
with. And I'm sure that they're not sidestepping them, it's just that they may have been
renamed.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, there was, actually, a number of projects that were on the Mayor's Proposed Budget
last year that had been renamed by Council. And so that's why they're not in the six-year plan
anymore, because Council renamed the project. So a lot of the Water and Wastewater ones that
were SRF loans were renamed, and so the CBS alignment's not there, different reasons. So,
yeah, by tomorrow afternoon, Mr. Chair, after we discuss Management, we'll have some better
information for you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. But...sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Mr. Hokama -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --real quick. No, I had a question and I'm glad Mr. Teruya came
back, 'cause it's about your second handout. Really quickly, Pages 36, 37, 38, where it's under
Homeowner, without regard to highest and best use. That means we're getting highest and best
use now, but they were claiming Homeowners? Are those what these examples are referring to?
MR. TERUYA: Chair, when we saying in disregard to highest and best use, for example, on Page 37,
this would be one parcel, it has multiple uses. First floor is the Commercial and second floor
maybe the Homeowner. The way the Homeowner ordinance reads it's, the entire parcel will be
classified as Homeowner. And that's why I had comments that I wanted to make whether or not
the Members should consider, when you talk about the Homeowner class is, when you look back
when it was with the State, it was very clear that a Homeowner is exclusively used for the
Homeowner. We have changed that. And that's why I said, it's currently we're going contrary
to what the ordinance says. So, however, it would be a public outroar if I just said tomorrow,
I'm gonna interpret the way I read it. But I think this body should re-look at whether we really
are following the ordinance or we wanna follow the ordinance or we need to amend the
ordinance. Because, right now, we're not doing as it currently states. So, basically, a
Homeowner can be from any category, yeah, as long as it is your primary home and you meet the
test, then you can become a Homeowner. So that's why it says it's.. .you have all types of
examples here, because you can live on any zoning and call it your home as long as it's
allowable then you'll get classified as Homeowner.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that... sorry, a follow-up, 'cause the zoning issue that I
mentioned earlier. So if some say, Page 37 of the bottom picture, Industrial zoned, but it's
clearly people live there, it's a home.
MR. TERUYA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I mean, could they just down zone it?
MR. TERUYA: I'm sure they could down zone it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I mean or should be...
MR. TERUYA: But, to me, if somebody had Industrial-zoned land, it's allowable to live there -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. TERUYA: --I doubt you would change it, because potentially, the highest and best use is knock it
down and put up something industrial.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I mean that's why I was trying to figure out the taxation is
supposed to be triggered by zoning.
MR. TERUYA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So Industrial zoning -MR. TERUYA: However...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --now you're like, okay, but they're Homeowners, anyways.
MR. TERUYA: That's the exception, yeah, that's the exception.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We'll have to deal with that. Thank you, Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think maybe Mr. Victorino's before me, so please Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm patient.
CHAIR WHITE: No, go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I think Ms. Cochran got it when I said how we've allowed
bastardization of our categories, 'cause that's great examples. But, Chairman, I know we had a
earlier discussion. In the budget consideration you want us to prepare -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --should we touch rates and fees, also, besides RPT rates and borrowing?
CHAIR WHITE: We will be taking a look at...I think Mr. Couch is waiting for an answer from Parks
as to the adjustments that were suggested in the Lahaina meeting. And I think we need to be
ready to look at rates and fees if that is another way of getting revenue without going after taxes.
I'm not sure which area you're referring to, but the Chair would be open to consideration.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I mean whether it be, you know, development or services,
administrative plan reviews, you know, even Fire Department has a plan review, you know, fee
structure, Chairman. So and of course, you know, I've shared with you some of my thoughts as
what I would like to do with what I consider at this point revolving funds that really is, to me,
questionable whether they should continue to exist and whether or not we should consider
terminating those funds and then put it into a special fund that makes sense or back in the
General Fund for additional cash consideration, you know.
CHAIR WHITE: Corp. Counsel, what would be required if we were to consolidate the Special Funds
into...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Revolving Funds.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I mean.. .can we do that in the... I'm guessing we would have to do that by
ordinance not in the budget document, I'm not sure.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, I would assume you need a budget...or not budget amendment, a bill for an
ordinance. But, again, it would really depend on the exact terms of the revolving fund and -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
MR. UEOKA:
wouldn't need way more specifics as to exactly what you wanna do before I
could tell you the, you know, how we feel about it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, again, I understand your concern. But as the Feds use it all the time,
the State, I don't have a problem using the budget vehicle to do omnibus adjustments including
revolving funds, because it is an ordinance proposal. I'm just gonna add sections on the budget
ordinance that if passes your Corporation Counsel's review and you can stamp it, that would be
the vehicle I would use instead of putting in 20 different, separate ordinances. Maybe it should
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be part of our comprehensive, omnibus consideration, because this might fit to this component to
this component, and we can make the tie in through this budget document. So I just wanna know
what kind of parameters and leeways we may have in our...what we'd like to propose to the
Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Corp. Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: Oh, yeah, you can absolutely propose those things to the Chairman. It's the Chairman
permits that's.. .yes, you could use this as the vehicle to pass an ordinance through, it is the
budget ordinance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there concern from RPT, 'cause I noticed Mr. Teruya seems to be
uncomfortable with my comments?
MR. TERUYA: No. Chair, you know, my only concern was if you guys are gonna adjust the rates,
please remember that it's not just multiplying your rates across by values, because we still would
need to recalculate the Minimum Tax. Yeah --

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
MR. TERUYA: --so if revenues go increase, the Minimum Tax amount may go down. So it'll be a
calculation after you finish that out, because we would run it against the 71,000 parcels to get the
Minimum Tax.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Got it, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you, by the way, do you have information on how many people in the other
counties are paying in tax out of the Homeowner category or if they have a Homeowner
category?
MR. TERUYA: We can go gather that information.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I'd appreciate that. So, Mr. Hokama, you'll work with Corp. Counsel to draft
something?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I would be very upfront with you, Chairman, to, you know, at least let
you know what I'm considering. And if you have some reservations, I will... I'm more than
happy to adjust what is more palatable -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for presentation. Because I know full well that, you know, at a minimum,
I hope to get at least a veto-proof approval of our budget. So I'm very open to working with the
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other Members to make sure that whatever document we've considered for final approval is
something that the Council can support and, if need be, overwrite any veto considerations.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well this been very interesting. And I think.. .helps me know
where some people are thinking and what direction you warma take, Mr. Chair. As I stated to
you earlier, that I wanted to make sure that, this time, that we brought everything forward that it
would be on a matrix or something that we'd consider. If a vast majority wanted something,
we'd really consider it.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not like in the past where sometimes I felt like things were just
put off to the side, and I don't want that to happen. Basically, the presentation part, if you're
talking when we bring it in on Friday, well Chair Baisa and I won't be here on Friday 'cause
we'll be at HSAC. She will be attending as a guest speaker, I will be there as the representative.
I'm not sure if Mr. Hokama's attending this one, I haven't been.. .1 forgot to ask him. And I
know Mr. Carroll still be out. So, you know -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --there'll be three of us on Friday. You know, we'll present it; but
if we're gonna have some discussion, I would hope we'd do it on Monday or something. Not on
Friday, 'cause some of us then wouldn't participate.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's a good point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I think that's very important to -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to make light of 'Cause if we're gonna work together, and I
agree with Mr. Hokama, this time, let's get a budget that the Council can agree on so that if you
wanna use "veto proof', if that's the term you warm use, that's fine. I just wanna make sure
that the people of Maui County are the benefactors of whatever this comes out. I think the
Administration has done a yeoman's job. I have no qualms in what they've brought forward.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They brought interesting dynamics and interesting points that
we've not even thought about or, you know, like the credit union thing. Like whoa, you know, I
didn't know that. You know, sometimes, you know, it's amazing what you find out when you sit
here after all these years and you still learn something new. So I guess that tells me that if you
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were to stay here 50 years, which none of us will, you'll learn something new every year. And
that's just a point for Mr. Ueoka being young and gonna be around for a long time. I want him
to learn, every year, something new. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. V. Any further comments, Members? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think when we submit our proposals, I think that's the weekend is
what you guys use to put 'em together. So if you need the justification.. .and I understand...
CHAIR WHITE: Well what I was thinking is that we may do it on Thursday afternoon or something.
We have to check and see what our schedule's like.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. To submit the proposals?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, anything else, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: RC and GB)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: If not, I'd like to thank the Finance Department and Real Property Tax Division and
everybody for being here. And we are adjourned. .. . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 4:53 p.m.
APPROVED:
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